UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

WASHINGTON, DC 20549

	FOR	M 10-Q
X	QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR	15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934
	For the quarterly peri	od ended March 31, 2015
		OR
	TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR	15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934
	For the transition period fr	om to
		number 001-35877
J.	CAPITA	AL, INC. It as specified in its charter)
	Maryland	46-1347456
	(State or other jurisdiction of	(I.R.S. Employer
	incorporation or organization)	Identification No.)
	1906 Towne Centre Blvd, Suite 370 Annapolis, Maryland	21401
	(Address of principal executive offices)	(Zip code)
		571-9860 umber, including area code)
		N/A ner fiscal year, if changed since last report)
	Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to eding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file s. Yes ⊠ No □	o be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90

submitted and posted pursu	ark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate Web site, if any, ever that to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for successions). Yes ⊠ No □	J 1	
2	ark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a sm "accelerated filer" and "smaller reporting company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.	aller reporting company. See the definiti	ons
Large accelerated filer		Accelerated filer	X
Non-accelerated filer	☐ (Do not check if a smaller reporting company)	Smaller reporting company	
Indicate by check m	ark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes \Box	No ⊠	
	of shares outstanding of each of the issuer's classes of common stock as of the latest practicable date: 3 g as of May 5, 2015 (which includes 1,370,197 shares of unvested restricted common stock).	2,525,946 shares of common stock, par v	alue
-			

FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

We make forward-looking statements in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act") that are subject to risks and uncertainties. For these statements, we claim the protections of the safe harbor for forward-looking statements contained in such Sections. These forward-looking statements include information about possible or assumed future results of our business, financial condition, liquidity, results of operations, plans and objectives. When we use the words "believe," "expect," "anticipate," "estimate," "plan," "continue," "intend," "should," "may" or similar expressions, we intend to identify forward-looking statements.

Forward-looking statements are subject to significant risks and uncertainties. Investors are cautioned against placing undue reliance on such statements. Actual results may differ materially from those set forth in the forward-looking statements. Factors that could cause actual results to differ materially from those described in the forward-looking statements are contained in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2014 (our "2014 Form 10-K") that was filed with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC"), and include risks discussed in the Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operation of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q and in other periodic reports that we file with the SEC. Statements regarding the following subjects, among others, may be forward-looking:

- our equity method investment in wind projects (as defined below);
- our expected recovery from the EnergySource LLC ("EnergySource") loan;
- · our acquisition and integration of American Wind Capital Company, LLC ("AWCC") as well as subsequent real estate acquisitions;
- our expectations related to payments under our \$14 million senior secured debt securities in an operating wind project;
- the state of government legislation, regulation and policies that support energy efficiency, renewable energy and sustainable infrastructure projects and that enhance the economic feasibility of energy efficiency, renewable energy and sustainable infrastructure projects and the general market demands for such projects;
- market trends in our industry, energy markets, commodity prices, interest rates, the debt and lending markets or the general economy;
- · our business and investment strategy;
- our ability to complete potential new financing opportunities in our pipeline;
- · our relationships with originators, investors, market intermediaries and professional advisers;
- competition from other providers of financing;
- · our or any other companies' projected operating results;

- actions and initiatives of the U.S. federal, state and local government and changes to U.S. federal, state and local government policies and the execution and impact of these actions, initiatives and policies;
- · the state of the U.S. economy generally or in specific geographic regions, states or municipalities; economic trends and economic recoveries;
- · our ability to obtain and maintain financing arrangements on favorable terms, including securitizations;
- general volatility of the securities markets in which we participate;
- changes in the value of our assets, our portfolio of assets and our investment and underwriting process;
- interest rate and maturity mismatches between our assets and any borrowings used to fund such assets;
- changes in interest rates and the market value of our target assets;
- · changes in commodity prices;
- effects of hedging instruments on our target assets;
- rates of default or decreased recovery rates on our target assets;
- the degree to which our hedging strategies may or may not protect us from interest rate volatility;
- · impact of and changes in governmental regulations, tax law and rates, accounting guidance and similar matters;
- our ability to maintain our qualification, as a REIT for U.S. federal income tax purposes;
- our ability to maintain our exception from registration under the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended (the "1940 Act");
- · availability of opportunities to originate energy efficiency, renewable energy and sustainable infrastructure projects;
- availability of qualified personnel;
- estimates relating to our ability to make distributions to our stockholders in the future; and
- our understanding of our competition.

Forward-looking statements are based on beliefs, assumptions and expectations as of the date of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q. Any forward-looking statement speaks only as of the date on which it is made. New risks and uncertainties arise over time, and it is not possible for us to predict those events or how they may affect us. Except as required by law, we are not obligated to, and do not intend to, update or revise any forward-looking statements after the date of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise.

The risks included here are not exhaustive. Other sections of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q or our 2014 Annual Report on Form 10-K may include additional factors that could adversely affect our business and financial performance. Moreover, we operate in a very competitive and rapidly changing environment. New risk factors emerge from time to time and it is not possible for management to predict all such risk factors, nor can it assess the impact of all such risk factors on our business or the extent to which any factor, or combination of factors,

may cause actual results to differ materially from those contained in any forward-looking statements. Given these risks and uncertainties, investors should not place undue reliance on forward-looking statements as a prediction of actual results.

The following discussion is a supplement to and should be read in conjunction with our 2014 Annual Report on Form 10-K.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

		Page
PART 1 F	INANCIAL INFORMATION	1
Item 1.	Financial Statements	1
Item 2.	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	26
Item 3.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk	40
Item 4.	Controls and Procedures	42
PART II.	OTHER INFORMATION	43
Item 1.	<u>Legal Proceedings</u>	43
Item 1A.	Risk Factors	43
Item 2.	Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds	43
Item 3.	Defaults Upon Senior Securities	43
Item 4.	Mine Safety Disclosures	43
Item 5.	Other Information	43
Item 6.	<u>Exhibits</u>	43
SIGNATU	<u>URES</u>	45

PART 1 FINANCIAL INFORMATION

Item 1. Financial Statements

HANNON ARMSTRONG SUSTAINABLE INFRASTRUCTURE CAPITAL, INC. CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS AS OF MARCH 31, 2015 and DECEMBER 31, 2014 (AMOUNTS IN THOUSANDS, EXCEPT SHARE AND PER SHARE DATA) (UNAUDITED)

	March 31, 2015	December 31, 2014
Assets		
Financing receivables	\$553,600	\$ 552,706
Financing receivables held-for-sale	40,397	62,275
Investments available-for-sale	22,809	27,273
Real estate	105,566	90,907
Real estate related intangible assets	24,791	23,058
Equity method investment in affiliate	137,507	143,903
Cash and cash equivalents	65,456	58,199
Restricted cash and cash equivalents	14,736	11,943
Other assets	29,810	39,993
Total Assets	\$994,672	\$ 1,010,257
Liabilities and Equity	_	
Liabilities:		
Accounts payable, accrued expenses and other	\$ 10,962	\$ 11,408
Deferred funding obligations	72,336	88,288
Credit facility	321,184	315,748
Asset-backed nonrecourse notes (secured by assets of of \$241 million and \$248 million, respectively)	208,585	208,246
Other nonrecourse debt (secured by financing receivables of \$95 million and \$108 million, respectively)	110,954	112,525
Total Liabilities	724,021	736,215
Equity:		-
Preferred stock, par value \$0.01 per share, 50,000,000 shares authorized, no shares issued and outstanding	_	_
Common stock, par value \$0.01 per share, 450,000,000 shares authorized, 26,429,882 and 26,377,111 shares issued and outstanding,		
respectively	264	264
Additional paid in capital	295,999	293,635
Retained deficit	(30,151)	(25,006)
Accumulated other comprehensive income	485	406
Non-controlling interest	4,054	4,743
Total Equity	270,651	274,042
Total Liabilities and Equity	<u>\$994,672</u>	<u>\$ 1,010,257</u>

HANNON ARMSTRONG SUSTAINABLE INFRASTRUCTURE CAPITAL, INC. CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS (AMOUNTS IN THOUSANDS, EXCEPT SHARE AND PER SHARE DATA) (UNAUDITED)

		Months Ended ch 31,
	2015	2014
Net Investment Revenue:		
Interest Income, Financing receivables	\$ 8,328	\$ 4,618
Interest Income, Investments	396	1,294
Rental Income		
Investment Revenue	10,812	5,912
Investment interest expense	(6,148)	(3,530)
Net Investment Revenue	4,664	2,382
Provision for credit losses	<u> </u>	
Net Investment Revenue, net of provision for credit losses	4,664	2,382
Other Investment Revenue:		
Gain on sale of receivables and investments	2,870	1,974
Fee income		1,343
Other Investment Revenue	3,096	3,317
Total Revenue, net of investment interest expense and provision	7,760	5,699
Compensation and benefits	(3,851)	(1,613)
General and administrative	(1,505)	(1,153)
Other, net	(227)	(60)
Loss from equity method investment in affiliate	(53)	
Other Expenses, net	(5,636)	(2,826)
Net income before income taxes	2,124	2,873
Income tax benefit (expense)	23	(60)
Net Income	\$ 2,147	\$ 2,813
Net income attributable to non-controlling interest holders	25	60
Net Income Attributable to Controlling Shareholders	\$ 2,122	\$ 2,753
Basic earnings per common share	\$ 0.07	\$ 0.17
Diluted earnings per common share	\$ 0.07	\$ 0.17
Weighted average common shares outstanding—basic	26,386,080	15,892,927
Weighted average common shares outstanding—diluted	26,386,080	16,494,309

HANNON ARMSTRONG SUSTAINABLE INFRASTRUCTURE CAPITAL, INC. CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME (AMOUNTS IN THOUSANDS) (UNAUDITED)

	Three Months Ended March 31,	
	2015	2014
Net Income	\$2,147	\$2,813
Unrealized gain (loss) on available-for-sale securities, net of tax provision of \$0.1 million in 2015	81	(13)
Comprehensive income	\$2,228	\$2,800
Less: Comprehensive income attributable to non-controlling interests holders	26	60
Comprehensive Income Attributable to Controlling Shareholders	<u>\$2,202</u>	\$2,740

HANNON ARMSTRONG SUSTAINABLE INFRASTRUCTURE CAPITAL, INC. CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (AMOUNTS IN THOUSANDS) (UNAUDITED)

	Three Mon Marc	
	2015	2014
Cash flows from operating activities		
Net income	\$ 2,147	\$ 2,813
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities:		
Depreciation and amortization	764	500
Equity-based compensation	2,201	450
Loss from equity method investment in affiliate	53	_
Gain on sale of financing receivables and investments	(3,255)	
Changes in financing receivables held-for-sale	14,907	16,801
Changes in accounts payable and accrued expenses	(1,269)	1,190
Other	(575)	757
Net cash provided by operating activities	14,973	22,511
Cash flows from investing activities		
Purchases of financing receivables	(19,565)	(48,660)
Principal collections from financing receivables	39,185	9,644
Proceeds from sales of financing receivables	12,851	_
Purchases of investments	(5,000)	_
Principal collections from investments	7,607	688
Proceeds from sales of investments	2,280	_
Purchases of real estate	(16,540)	_
Distributions received from equity method affiliate	6,343	_
Change in restricted cash	(2,793)	6,804
Other	(78)	20
Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities	_24,290	(31,504)
Cash flows from financing activities		
Proceeds from credit facility	35,000	40,000
Principal payments on credit facility	(29,613)	_
Proceeds from nonrecourse notes	11,626	_
Principal payments on nonrecourse notes	(13,764)	(10,476)
Payments on deferred funding obligations	(27,823)	(7,470)
Payments of dividends and distributions	(7,196)	(3,707)
Other	(236)	(1,625)
Net cash (used in) provided by financing activities	(32,006)	16,722
Increase in cash and cash equivalents	7,257	7,729
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period	58,199	31,846
Cash and cash equivalents at end of period	\$ 65,456	\$ 39,575
Interest paid	\$ 4,653	\$ 3,800

HANNON ARMSTRONG SUSTAINABLE INFRASTRUCTURE CAPITAL, INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (UNAUDITED)

MARCH 31, 2015

1. The Company

Hannon Armstrong Sustainable Infrastructure Capital, Inc. ("the Company") provides debt and equity to the energy efficiency and renewable energy markets. The Company and its subsidiaries are hereafter referred to as "we," "us," or "our." We refer to the financings that we hold on our balance sheet as our "Portfolio." Our Portfolio may include:

- Financing Receivables, such as project loans, receivables and direct financing leases,
- Investments, such as debt and equity securities,
- · Real Estate, such as land or other physical assets and related intangible assets used in sustainable infrastructure projects, and
- Equity Investments in unconsolidated affiliates, such as projects where we hold a non-consolidated equity interest in a project.

We finance our business through cash on hand, borrowings under our credit facility, and various asset-backed securitization transactions and equity issuances. We also generate fee income through asset-backed securitizations, by providing broker/dealer services and by servicing assets owned by third parties. Some of our subsidiaries are special purpose entities that are formed for specific operations associated with financing sustainable infrastructure receivables for specific long term contracts.

In April 2013, we completed our initial public offering ("IPO"). Concurrently with the IPO, we completed a series of transactions, which are referred to as the formation transactions, that resulted in Hannon Armstrong Capital, LLC (the "Predecessor"), the entity that operated the historical business prior to the consummation of the IPO, becoming our subsidiary. Our common stock is listed on the New York Stock Exchange ("NYSE") under the symbol "HASI." See Note 11 for a summary of our public offerings of common stock.

We elected and qualified as a REIT for U.S. federal income tax purposes commencing with our taxable year ended December 31, 2013. We generally will not be subject to U.S. federal income taxes on our taxable income to the extent that we annually distribute all of our taxable income to stockholders and maintain our qualification as a REIT. We operate our business through, and serve as the sole general partner of, our Operating Partnership subsidiary, Hannon Armstrong Sustainable Infrastructure, L.P, (the "Operating Partnership") which was formed to acquire and directly or indirectly own the Company's assets. We also intend to operate our business in a manner that will continue to permit us to maintain our exception from registration as an investment company under the 1940 Act.

Real Estate Acquisitions

In May 2014, we entered into a Unit Purchase Agreement (the "Purchase Agreement") to acquire all of the outstanding member interests in American Wind Capital Company, LLC ("AWCC") from Northwharf Nominees Limited, DBD AWCC LLC, NGP Energy Technology Partners II, L.P. and C.C. Hinckley Company, LLC in exchange for approximately \$106.7 million (the "Purchase Price"), which we funded from the use of our cash on hand and our existing credit facilities. During the year ended December 31, 2014, we agreed to a working capital adjustment of approximately \$0.2 million, which reduced the Purchase Price and net working capital amounts.

The unaudited pro forma summary for the three months ended March 31, 2014 presents the consolidated results as if the acquisition was completed on January 1, 2013. The pro forma information is not necessarily indicative of what our actual results of operations would have been for the period indicated, nor does it purport to represent our estimate of future results of operations.

		21 2014
	March	31, 2014
	(amounts in m	illions, unaudited)
Pro forma net investment revenue	\$	6.9
Pro forma net income	\$	3.3

Since the AWCC transaction, we have completed several smaller transactions for a total consideration of \$19.4 million, which we funded from the use of our cash on hand and our existing credit facilities. We did not assume any indebtedness in connection with these transactions.

Through these acquisitions and additional land purchases, we expanded our portfolio of assets, to include more than 12,500 acres of land with land leases to over 20 solar projects, which we have recorded in our financial statements as real estate, and the rights to payments from land leases for a diversified portfolio of 57 wind projects, which we have recorded in our financial statements as financing receivables.

We accounted for our acquisitions as business combinations and incurred approximately \$2.5 million of acquisition related costs, which we have previously expensed as acquisition costs in our consolidated statement of operations. We recorded the acquired assets (including real estate related intangibles) at fair value. We used a qualified appraiser to assist us with the determination of the fair value estimates for the majority of these assets. We expect to finalize the purchase price allocation for one of our small acquisitions during the second quarter of 2015. There were no liabilities assumed in connection with these acquisitions.

The purchase price allocation for our acquisitions, which reflects our estimates of the fair value of the assets acquired, is as follows:

	As of December 31, 2014
	(amounts in millions)
Financing receivables	\$ 37.2
Real estate	66.6
Real estate related intangibles	20.0
Goodwill	2.1
Net working capital	0.1
Purchase Price	<u>\$</u> 126.0

As a result of these acquisitions, we have recorded rental income of \$2.1 million and interest income of \$0.6 million for the three months ended March 31, 2015 in our condensed consolidated statement of operations.

Investment in Equity Method Affiliate

In October 2014, we made a \$144 million investment in Strong Upwind Holdings LLC ("Strong Upwind"), a newly formed joint venture that we own with an affiliate of JPMorgan Chase & Co ("JP Morgan"). Strong Upwind purchased JPMorgan's minority interest in four limited liability holding companies that own ten operating wind projects across five states. Each of the four holding companies is controlled and operated by a large wind energy company. The minority ownership interests in the holding companies are structured in a typical wind partnership flip structure where Strong Upwind, along with a number of other large institutional investors receive a pre-negotiated preferred return consisting of a priority distribution of the project cash flows along with tax attributes. Once this preferred return is achieved, the partnership "flips" and the holding company receives the majority of the cash flow and the institutional investors will have an on-going residual interest. We share in the cash flow and tax attributes of Strong Upwind according to a negotiated schedule. After factoring in the various ownership interests, we own between 4% and 17.5% of the holding companies based on voting percentages. We have determined that we do not have a controlling voting interest in Strong Upwind and therefore we account for our investment using the equity method. See Note 13 for additional information.

2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Basis of Presentation

The condensed consolidated financial statements reflect all normal and recurring adjustments that, in the opinion of management, are necessary for a fair presentation of the financial position, results of operations, comprehensive income and cash flows for the periods presented. The preparation of financial statements in accordance with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles ("U.S. GAAP") requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. The results of operations for the periods presented are not necessarily indicative of the results to be expected for the entire year. Certain information and footnote disclosures normally included in our annual consolidated financial statements have been condensed or omitted. Certain amounts in the prior year have been reclassified to conform to the current year presentation.

The condensed consolidated financial statements include the accounts of the Company and its controlled subsidiaries, including the Operating Partnership. All significant intercompany transactions and balances have been eliminated in consolidation.

Following the guidance for non-controlling interests in Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") Accounting Standards Codification ("ASC") 810, Consolidation, references in this report to our earnings per share and our net income and shareholders' equity attributable to common shareholders do not include amounts attributable to non-controlling interests.

Financing Receivables

Financing receivables include financing sustainable infrastructure project loans, receivables and direct financing leases.

Unless otherwise noted, we generally have the ability and intent to hold our financing receivables for the foreseeable future and thus they are classified as held for investment. Our ability and intent to hold certain financing receivables may change from time to time depending on a number of factors, including economic, liquidity and capital conditions. The carrying value of financing receivables held for investment represents the present value of the note, lease or other payments, net of any unearned fee income, which is recognized as income over the term of the note or lease using the effective interest method. Financing receivables that are held for investment are carried, unless deemed impaired, at cost, net of any unamortized acquisition premiums or discounts and including origination and acquisition costs, as applicable. Financing receivables that we intend to sell in the short-term are classified as held-for-sale and are carried at the lower of amortized cost or fair value on our balance sheet. The proceeds from sales are recorded as an operating activity in our statement of cash flows based on our intent at the time of purchase. We may secure nonrecourse debt with the proceeds from our financing receivables.

We evaluate our financing receivables for potential delinquency or impairment on at least a quarterly basis and more frequently when economic or other conditions warrant such an evaluation. When a financing receivable becomes 90 days or more past due, and if we otherwise do not expect the debtor to be able to service all of its debt

or other obligations, we will generally consider the financing receivable delinquent or impaired and place the financing receivable on non-accrual status and cease recognizing income from that financing receivable until the borrower has demonstrated the ability and intent to pay contractual amounts due. If a financing receivable's status significantly improves regarding the debtor's ability to service the debt or other obligations, we will remove it from non-accrual status.

A financing receivable is also considered impaired as of the date when, based on current information and events, it is determined that it is probable that we will be unable to collect all amounts due in accordance with the original contracted terms. Many of our financing receivables are secured by sustainable infrastructure projects. Accordingly, we regularly evaluate the extent and impact of any credit deterioration associated with the performance and value of the underlying project, as well as the financial and operating capability of the borrower, its sponsors or the obligor as well as any guarantors. We consider a number of qualitative and quantitative factors in our assessment, including, as appropriate, a project's operating results, loan-to-value ratios and any cash reserves, the ability of expected cash from operations to cover the cash flow requirements currently and into the future, key terms of the transaction, the ability of the borrower to refinance the transaction, other credit support from the sponsor or guarantor and the project's collateral value. In addition, we consider the overall economic environment, the sustainable infrastructure sector, the effect of local, industry, and broader economic factors, the impact of any variation in weather and the historical and anticipated trends in interest rates, defaults and loss severities for similar transactions.

If a financing receivable is considered to be impaired, we record an allowance to reduce the carrying value of the financing receivable to the present value of expected future cash flows discounted at the financing receivable's contractual effective rate or the amount realizable from other contractual terms such as the currently estimated fair market value of the collateral less estimated selling costs, if repayment is expected solely from the collateral. We charge off financing receivables against the allowance when we determine the unpaid principal balance is uncollectible, net of recovered amounts.

Investments

Investments include debt securities that meet the criteria of ASC 320, Investments—Debt and Equity Securities. As a result of the sale of certain debt securities previously designated as held-to-maturity in 2014, we have designated our debt securities as available-for-sale and will carry these securities at fair value on our balance sheet from that date. Unrealized gains and losses, to the extent not considered other than temporary impairment ("OTTI"), on available-for-sale debt securities are recorded as a component of accumulated other comprehensive income ("OCI") in equity on our balance sheet. Previously, we recorded our debt securities as held-to-maturity and thus had carried these securities on the balance sheet at amortized cost, which was initially at cost plus any premiums or less any discounts that are amortized or accreted from or into investment interest income using the effective interest method.

We evaluate our investments for OTTI on at least a quarterly basis, and more frequently when economic or market conditions warrant such an evaluation. Our OTTI assessment is a subjective process requiring the use of judgments and assumptions. Accordingly, we regularly evaluate the extent and impact of any credit deterioration associated with the financial and operating performance and value of the underlying project. We consider a number of qualitative and quantitative factors in our assessment. We first consider the current fair value of the security and the duration of any unrealized loss. Other factors considered include changes in the credit rating, performance of the underlying project, key terms of the transaction and support provided by the sponsor or guarantor.

To the extent that we have identified an OTTI for a security and intend to hold the investment to maturity and we do not expect that we will be required to sell the security prior to recovery of the amortized cost basis, we recognize only the credit component of OTTI in earnings. We determine the credit component using the difference between the securities' amortized cost basis and the present value of its expected future cash flows, discounted using the effective interest method or its estimated collateral value. Any remaining unrealized loss due to factors other than credit, or the non-credit component, is recorded in accumulated OCI.

To the extent we hold investments with an OTTI and if we have made the decision to sell the security or it is more likely than not that we will be required to sell the security prior to recovery of its amortized cost basis, we recognize the entire portion of the impairment in earnings.

Premiums or discounts on investment securities are amortized or accreted into investment interest income using the effective interest method.

Real Estate

Real estate reflects land or other real estate held on our balance sheet. Real estate intangibles reflect the value of associated lease intangibles, net of any amortization. In accordance with ASC 805, *Business Combinations*, the fair value of the real estate acquired in a business combination with in-place leases is allocated to (i) the acquired tangible assets, consisting of land or other real property such as buildings, and (ii) the identified intangible assets and liabilities, consisting of the value of above-market and below-market leases and the value of other acquired intangible assets, based in each case on their fair values.

The fair value of the tangible assets of an acquired leased property is determined by valuing the property as if it were vacant, and the "as-if-vacant" value is then allocated to land, building and tenant improvements, if any, based on the determination of the fair values of these assets. The as-if-vacant fair value of a property is determined by management based on an appraisal of the property by a qualified appraiser.

In allocating the fair value of the identified intangible assets and liabilities of an acquired property, above-market and below-market in-place lease values are recorded as intangible assets based on the present value (using an interest rate which reflects the risks associated with the leases acquired) of the difference between (i) the contractual amounts to be paid pursuant to the in-place leases, and (ii) management's estimate of fair market lease rates for the corresponding in-place leases, measured over a period equal to the remaining term of the lease, including renewal periods reasonably assured of being exercised by the lessee. The capitalized above-market lease values are amortized as a reduction of rental income and the capitalized below-market lease values are amortized as an increase to rental income. We also record, as appropriate, an intangible asset for in-place leases. The value of the leases in place at the time of the transaction is equal to the potential revenue (rent and expenses) lost if the leases were not in place (during downtime) and that would be incurred to obtain the lease. The amortization is calculated over the initial term unless management believes that it is reasonably assured that the tenant would exercise the renewal option, whereby we would amortize the value attributable to the renewal over the renewal period. If a lease were to be terminated prior to its stated expiration, all unamortized amounts relating to that lease would be written off.

We record the purchases of real estate, other than in a business combination (i.e. real estate with no in-places leases), as asset acquisitions that are recorded at cost, including acquisition and closing costs.

Our real estate is generally leased to tenants on a net lease basis, whereby the tenant is responsible for all operating expenses relating to the property, generally including property taxes, insurance, maintenance, repairs and capital expenditures. Revenue is recognized as rentals are earned and expenses (if any) are charged to operations as incurred. When scheduled rental revenue varies during the lease term, income is recognized on a straight-line basis, unless there is considerable risk as to collectability, so as to produce a constant periodic rent over the term of the lease. Accrued rental income is the aggregate difference between the scheduled rents which vary during the lease term and the income recognized on a straight-line basis and is recorded in other assets.

Securitization of Receivables

We have established various special purpose entities or securitization trusts for the purpose of securitizing certain financing receivables or other debt investments. We determined that the trusts used in securitizations are variable interest entities, as defined in ASC 810, *Consolidation*. We typically serve as primary or master servicer of these trusts; however, as the servicer, we do not have the power to make significant decisions impacting the performance of the trusts. Based on an analysis of the structure of the trusts, under U.S. GAAP, we have concluded that we are not the primary beneficiary of the trusts as we do not have power over the trusts' significant activities. Therefore, we do not consolidate these trusts in our condensed consolidated financial statements.

We account for transfers of financing receivables to these securitization trusts as sales pursuant to ASC 860, Transfers and Servicing, as the transferred receivables have been isolated from the transferor (i.e., put presumptively beyond the reach of the transferor and its creditors, even in bankruptcy or other receivership) and we have surrendered control over the transferred receivables. When we sell receivables in securitizations, we generally retain minor interests in the form of servicing rights and residual assets, which

Gain or loss on the sale of receivables is calculated based on the excess of the proceeds received from the securitization (less any transaction costs) plus any retained interests obtained over the cost basis of the receivables sold. For retained interests, we generally estimate fair value based on the present value of future expected cash flows using our best estimates of the key assumptions of anticipated losses, prepayment rates, and current market discount rates commensurate with the risks involved.

We initially account for all separately recognized servicing assets and servicing liabilities at fair value and subsequently measure such servicing assets and liabilities using the amortization method. We assess servicing assets for impairment at each reporting date. If the amortized cost of servicing assets is greater than the estimated fair value, we will recognize an impairment in net income.

Servicing income is recognized as earned. Servicing assets and liabilities are amortized in proportion to, and over the period of, estimated net servicing income, and are periodically assessed for impairment.

Our other retained interest in securitized assets, the residual assets, are classified as available-for-sale securities and carried at fair value on the condensed consolidated balance sheets in Other Assets. We generally do not sell our residual assets. Our residual assets are evaluated for impairment in a similar manner as described under "Investments" above.

Interest income related to the residual assets is recognized using the effective interest rate method. If there is a change in expected cash flows related to the residual assets, we calculate a new yield based on the current amortized cost of the residual assets and the revised expected cash flows. This yield is used prospectively to recognize interest income.

Modifications to Debt

We evaluate any modifications to our debt in accordance with the applicable guidance in ASC 470-50*Debt-Modifications and Extinguishments*. If the debt instruments are substantially modified, the modification is accounted for in the same manner as a debt extinguishment (i.e., a major modification) and the fees paid are recognized as expense at the time of the modification. Otherwise, such fees are deferred and amortized as an adjustment of interest expense over the remaining term of the modified debt instrument using the interest method.

Cash and Cash Equivalents

Cash and cash equivalents include short-term government securities, certificates of deposit and money market funds, all of which had an original maturity of three months or less at the date of purchase. These securities are carried at their purchase price, which approximates fair value.

Restricted Cash

Restricted cash includes cash and cash equivalents set aside with certain lenders primarily to support deferred funding and other obligations outstanding at the balance sheet dates.

Variable Interest Entities and Equity Method Investment in Affiliate

We account for our investment in entities that are considered variable interest entities under ASC 810. We perform an ongoing assessment to determine the primary beneficiary of each entity as required by ASC 810. See Securitization of Receivables above.

Substantially all of the activities of the special purpose entities that are formed for the purpose of holding our financing receivables and investments on our balance sheet are closely associated with our activities. Based on our assessment, we determined that we have power over and receive the benefits of these special purpose entities; hence, we are the primary beneficiary and should consolidate these entities under the provisions of ASC 810.

As described in Note 1, in October 2014, we made a \$144 million investment in Strong Upwind that is jointly owned with an affiliate of JPMorgan. We own 50% of the voting stock of Strong Upwind. Based on our assessment, we have determined that Strong Upwind is a voting interest entity and that we have the ability to exercise influence over its operating and financial policies and as such we account for the investment using the equity method. We share in the cash flow and tax attributes of Strong Upwind according to a negotiated schedule.

Strong Upwind purchased JPMorgan's minority interest in four limited liability holding companies that own ten operating wind projects across five states. Each of the four holding companies is majority owned and operated by a large wind energy company. Based on our assessment, we have determined that each of the holding companies are a variable interest entity and that we have the ability to exercise influence over operating and financial policies of the holding companies, but we are not the primary beneficiary as we do not have the power to direct the most important decisions related to the most significant activities of the investment. After factoring in the various ownership interests, we own between 4% and 17.5% of the holding companies based on voting percentage. Thus we do not consolidate either Strong Upwind or the holding companies, but account for them using the equity method of accounting as described below.

Under the equity method of accounting, the carrying value of our equity method investments is determined based on amounts we invested, adjusted for the equity in earnings or losses of investee allocated based on the partnership agreement, less distributions received. Because the partnership agreements contain preferences with regard to cash flows from operations, capital events and liquidation, we reflect our share of profits and losses by determining the difference between our "claim on the investee's book value" at the end and the beginning of the period. This claim is calculated as the amount we would receive (or be obligated to pay) if the investee were to liquidate all of its assets at recorded amounts determined in accordance with U.S. GAAP and distribute the resulting cash to creditors and investors in accordance with their respective priorities. This method is commonly referred to as the hypothetical liquidation at book value method ("HLBV"). Intra-company gains and losses are eliminated for an amount equal to our interest and are reflected in the share in loss from equity method investment in affiliate in the consolidated statements of operations. Cash distributions received from our equity method investments are classified as operating cash flows to the extent of cumulative HLBV earnings. Any additional cash flows are deemed to be returns of the investment and are classified as investing cash flows.

We evaluate the realization of our investment accounted for using the equity method if circumstances indicate that our investment is OTTI. OTTI impairment occurs when the estimated fair value of an investment is below the carrying value and the difference is determined to not be recoverable. This evaluation requires significant judgment regarding, but not limited to, the severity and duration of the impairment; the ability and intent to hold the securities until recovery; financial condition, liquidity, and near-term prospects of the issuer; specific events; and other factors. Based on an evaluation of our equity method investment, we determined that no impairment had occurred for three months ended March 31, 2015.

Income Taxes

We elected and qualified to be taxed as a REIT for U.S. federal income tax purposes, commencing with our taxable year ended December 31, 2013. To qualify as a REIT, we must meet a number of organizational and operational requirements, including a requirement that we currently distribute at least 90% of our net taxable income, excluding capital gains, to our shareholders. We intend to continue to meet the requirements for qualification as a REIT. As a REIT, we are not subject to U.S. federal corporate income tax on that portion of net income that is currently distributed to our owners. However, our taxable REIT subsidiaries ("TRS") will generally be subject to U.S. federal, state, and local income taxes as well as taxes of foreign jurisdictions, if any.

We account for income taxes of our TRS using the asset and liability method. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are recognized for the estimated future tax consequences attributable to the differences between the consolidated financial statement carrying amounts of existing assets and liabilities and their respective tax bases. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are measured using enacted tax rates in effect for the year in which those temporary differences are expected to be recovered or settled. The effect on deferred tax assets and liabilities from a change in tax rates is recognized in earnings in the period when the new rate is enacted.

We apply accounting guidance with respect to how uncertain tax positions should be recognized, measured, presented, and disclosed in the financial statements. This guidance requires the accounting and disclosure of tax positions taken or expected to be taken in the course of preparing our tax returns to determine whether the tax positions are "more likely than not" to be sustained by the applicable tax authority. We are required to analyze all open tax years, as defined by the statute of limitations, for all major jurisdictions, which includes U.S. federal and certain states. We have no examinations in progress, none are expected at this time, and years 2010 through 2014 are open. As of March 31, 2015 and December 31, 2014, we had no uncertain tax positions. Our policy is to recognize interest expense and penalties related to income tax matters as a component of other expense. There was no accrued interest and penalties as of March 31, 2015 and December 31, 2014, and no interest and penalties were recognized during the three months ended March 31, 2015 and 2014.

Equity-Based Compensation

At the time of completion of our IPO, we adopted our 2013 Equity Incentive Plan (the "2013 Plan"), which provides for grants of stock options, stock appreciation rights, restricted stock units, shares of restricted common stock, phantom shares, dividend equivalent rights, long-term incentive-plan units ("LTIP units") and other restricted limited partnership units issued by our Operating Partnership and other equity-based awards. From time to time, we may award unvested restricted shares as compensation to members of our senior management team, our independent directors, employees, advisors, consultants and other personnel under our 2013 Plan.

We recorded compensation expense for stock awards in accordance with ASC 718, Compensation—Stock Compensation. We recognize compensation expense for unvested shares that vest solely based on service conditions on a straight-line basis over the vesting period based upon the fair market value of the shares on the date of grant, adjusted for forfeitures. For awards where the vesting is contingent upon achievement of certain performance targets, compensation expense is recognized over the requisite service period (which includes the performance period) based on our estimate of the achievement of the various performance targets, adjusted for forfeitures. Our share price at the date of grant and actual performance results at the end of the performance period determine the fair value and the number of shares that will ultimately be awarded. The award earned is generally between 0% and 150% of the initial target, depending on the extent to which the performance target are met. If minimum performance targets are not attained, no awards will be awarded.

Earnings Per Share

We compute earnings per share of common stock in accordance with ASC 260, Earnings Per Share. Basic earnings per share is calculated by dividing net income attributable to controlling stockholders (after consideration of the earnings allocated to unvested shares of restricted common stock or restricted stock units) by the weighted-average number of shares of common stock outstanding during the period excluding the weighted average number of unvested shares of restricted common stock or restricted stock units ("participating securities" as defined in Note 12). Diluted earnings per share is calculated by dividing net income attributable to controlling stockholders by the weighted-average number of shares of common stock outstanding during the period plus other potentially dilutive securities. No adjustment is made for shares that are anti-dilutive during a period.

Segment Reporting

We provide and arrange debt and equity financing for sustainable infrastructure projects and report all of our activities as one business segment.

Recently Issued Accounting Pronouncements

Revenue from Contracts with Customers

In May 2014, the FASB issued Accounting Standards Update ("ASU") No. 2014-09, Revenue from Contracts with Customers, requiring an entity to recognize the amount of revenue to which it expects to be entitled for the transfer of promised goods or services to customers. The updated standard will replace most existing revenue recognition guidance in U.S. GAAP when it becomes effective and permits the use of either the retrospective or cumulative effect transition method. Early adoption is not permitted. The updated standard becomes effective for us beginning in the quarter ending March 31, 2017. We have not yet selected a transition method, and we are currently evaluating the effect that the updated standard will have on our consolidated financial statements and related disclosure.

$Compensation-Stock\ Compensation$

In June 2014, the FASB issued ASU No. 2014-12, Compensation – Stock Compensation, which amends and updates the guidance in ASC 718, as it relates to the accounting for awards with performance conditions that affect vesting after the service. The amendment provides explicit accounting guidance for when an employee is

eligible to retire or otherwise terminate employment before the end of the period in which a performance target (for example, an initial public offering or a profitability target) could be achieved and still be eligible to vest in the award if and when the performance target is achieved. The amendment is effective for annual reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2015, including interim periods within that reporting period and is to be applied either retrospectively to all existing performance targets outstanding or prospectively for all awards granted or modified after the effective date, with early application permitted. We are evaluating the new standard, but do not at this time expect this standard to have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements.

3. Fair Value Measurements

Fair value is defined as the price that would be received for an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants on the measurement date. The fair value accounting guidance provides a three-level hierarchy for classifying financial instruments. The levels of inputs used to determine the fair value of our financial assets and liabilities carried on the balance sheet at fair value and for those which only disclosure of fair value is required are characterized in accordance with the fair value hierarchy established by ASC 820, *Fair Value Measurements*. Where inputs for a financial asset or liability fall in more than one level in the fair value hierarchy, the financial asset or liability is classified in its entirety based on the lowest level input that is significant to the fair value measurement of that financial asset or liability. We use our judgment and consider factors specific to the financial assets and liabilities in determining the significance of an input to the fair value measurements. As of March 31, 2015 and December 31, 2014, only our residual assets (described in Note 5), financing receivables held-for-sale and investments available-for-sale, if any, were carried at fair value on the condensed consolidated balance sheets on a recurring basis. The three levels of the fair value hierarchy are described below:

- · Level 1—Quoted prices (unadjusted) in active markets that are accessible at the measurement date.
- · Level 2—Observable prices that are based on inputs not quoted on active markets, but corroborated by market data.
- Level 3—Unobservable inputs are used when little or no market data is available.

Unless otherwise discussed below, fair value is measured using a discounted cash flow model, contractual terms and Level 3 unobservable inputs which consist of base interest rates and spreads over base rates which are based upon market observation and recent comparable transactions. An increase in these unobservable inputs would result in a lower fair value and a decline would result in a higher fair value.

		As of March 31, 2015			5
		Carrying			
	Fai	r Value		alue	Level
		(amounts	in million.	s)	
Assets					
Financing receivables(1)	\$	610	\$	554	Level 3
Financing receivables held-for-sale					Level
		40		40	3
Investments available-for-sale(2)					Level
		23		23	3
Liabilities					
Credit facility					Level
	\$	321	\$	321	3
Nonrecourse debt					Level
		126		111	3
Asset-backed nonrecourse notes					Level
		210		209	3

Financing receivables includes \$0.8 million, which represents the net fair value of collateral related to an impaired loan. The allowance for loan losses included in the carrying value of the financing receivables was \$1.2 million as of March 31, 2015.

⁽²⁾ The amortized costs of our investments available-for-sale as of March 31, 2015 was \$22 million.

	As	As of December 31, 2014		
		Carrying		
	Fair Value	Value	Level	
	(amounts	(amounts in millions)		
Assets				
Financing receivables (1)	\$ 598	\$ 553	Level 3	
Financing receivables held-for-sale			Level	
	62	62	3	
Investments available-for-sale(2)			Level	
	27	27	3	

		As of December 31, 2014				
		Carrying				
	Fai	Fair Value Value		alue	Level	
		(amounts in millions)				
Liabilities						
Credit facility	\$	316	\$	316	Level 3	
Nonrecourse debt					Level	
		127		113	3	
Asset-backed nonrecourse notes					Level	
		208		208	3	

- (1) Financing receivables includes \$0.8 million, which represents the net fair value of collateral related to an impaired loan. The allowance for loan losses included in the carrying value of the financing receivables was \$1.2 million as of December 31, 2014.
- (2) The amortized costs of our investments available-for-sale as of December 31, 2014, was \$26.9 million.

Financing Receivables and Investments

The fair value of financing receivables and investments is measured using a discounted cash flow model, contractual terms and Level 3 unobservable inputs. For investments held at fair value, we used a range of interest rate spreads of 2% to 5% based upon comparable transactions. The financing receivables held for sale are carried at cost, which approximates fair value.

During 2014 as part of our portfolio management process, we sold an investment designated as held-to-maturity. As a result, we have transferred all of our remaining investments in debt securities to investments available-for-sale at fair value. The following table reconciles the beginning and ending balances for our Level 3 investments that are carried at fair value following the transfer of our investments to available-for-sale:

	For the three months ended March 31,			
	 2015 2			
	 (amoun	ts in millions))	
Balance, beginning of period	\$ 27.3	\$	_	
Transfers to / purchases of available-for-sale debt securities.	5.0		_	
Payments on available-for-sale debt securities	(7.6)		_	
Sale of available-for-sale debt securities	(2.3)		_	
Gains on debt securities recorded in earnings	0.3		_	
Gains on debt securities recorded in OCI	0.1		_	
Balance, end of period	\$ 22.8	\$	_	

Non-recurring Fair Value Measurements

Our financial statements may include non-recurring fair value measurements related to acquisitions, if any. Assets acquired in a business combination are recorded at their fair value. We use third party valuation firms to assist us with developing our estimates of fair value. These valuations are prepared using Level 3 inputs.

Concentration of Credit Risk

Financial instruments that potentially subject us to concentrations of credit risk are principally cash and cash equivalents. As of March 31, 2015 and December 31, 2014, we had cash deposits held in U.S. banks of \$80 million and \$70 million, respectively. Included in these balances are \$77 million and \$66 million in bank deposits, respectively, in excess of amounts federally insured.

Financing receivables, investments and leases consist of primarily U.S. federal government-backed receivables, investment grade state and local government receivables and receivables from various sustainable infrastructure projects and do not, in our view, represent a significant concentration of credit risk. See Note 6 for an analysis by type of obligor.

4. Non-Controlling Interest

Non-Controlling Interest in Consolidated Entities

Units of limited partnership interests in the Operating Partnership ("OP units") that are owned by other limited partners are included in non-controlling interest on our consolidated balance sheets. As of March 31, 2015 the Operating Partnership had 28,235,160 OP units outstanding; of which we owned 99% and other limited partners owned 1% or 284,992 OP units. The outstanding OP units held by outside limited partners are redeemable for cash, or at our option, for a like number of shares of our common stock. During the three months ended March 31, 2015, we exchanged 46,290 OP units held by our non-controlling interest holders for the same number of shares of our common stock. The non-controlling interest holders are generally allocated their prorate share of income and equity transactions.

5. Securitization of Receivables

The following summarizes certain transactions between us and the securitization trusts:

			hree Months Ende March 31,	ed	
	2015			2014	
		(amounts in millions)			
Gains on securitizations	\$	3	\$	2	
Purchase of receivables securitized	\$	60	\$	65	
Proceeds from securitizations	\$	63	\$	67	
Residual and servicing assets included in Other Assets	\$	9	\$	6	
Cash received from residual assets	\$	0.4	\$	0.8	

In connection with securitization transactions, we typically retain servicing responsibilities and residual assets. In certain instances, we receive annual servicing fees ranging from 0.05% to 0.20% of the outstanding balance. Included in other assets in our consolidated balance sheets are our servicing assets at amortized cost and our residual assets at fair value. Our residual assets are subordinate to investors' interests, and their values are subject to credit, prepayment and interest rate risks on the transferred financial assets. The investors and the securitization trusts have no recourse to our other assets for failure of debtors to pay when due. In computing gains and losses on securitizations, we use the same 8% discount rate we use for the fair value calculation of residual assets, which is determined based on a review of comparable market transactions.

As of March 31, 2015 and December 31, 2014, our managed assets totaled \$2.6 billion and \$2.5 billion, respectively, of which \$1.8 billion and \$1.7 billion were securitized assets in the respective periods. There were no securitization credit losses in the three months ended March 31, 2015 or 2014, and no material securitization delinquencies as of March 31, 2015 and December 31, 2014. Based on the nature of the receivables and experience-to-date, we do not currently expect to incur any credit losses on the receivables sold.

6. Our Portfolio – Financing Receivables, Investments and Real Estate

As of March 31, 2015, our Portfolio included approximately \$885 million of financing receivables, investments, real estate and equity method investments on our balance sheet. The financing receivables and investments are typically collateralized contractually committed debt obligations of government entities or private high credit quality obligors and are often supported by additional forms of credit enhancement, including security interests and supplier guaranties. The real estate is typically land and related lease intangibles for long-term leases to sustainable infrastructure projects with high credit quality obligors. The equity method investment represents our investment in a partnership that holds minority equity investments in wind projects.

The following is an analysis of our Portfolio by type of obligor and credit quality as of March 31, 2015, with 98% of the debt and real estate portion of our Portfolio rated investment grade as shown below:

			Investn	ent Grade							
			Com	mercial	Con	mercial	Su	btotal,	Ec	quity	
			Inve	stment	Non-I	nvestment	Del	bt and	Me	ethod	
	Govern	nment (1)	Gr	ade(2)	Gr	ade (3)	Rea	l Estate	Inves	tment(4)	Total
						(\$ in millions)					
Financing receivables	\$	304	\$	249	\$	1	\$	554	\$		\$ 554
Financing receivables held-for-sale		40		_		_		40		_	40
Investments		_		9		14		23		_	23
Real estate(5)		_		130		_		130		_	130
Equity method investment										138	138
Total	\$	344	\$	388	\$	15	\$	747	\$	138	\$ 885
% of Debt and Real Estate Portfolio		46%		52%		2%		100%	N	/A	N/A
Average Remaining Balance(6)	\$	11	\$	9	\$	14	\$	10	\$	14	\$ 10

- (1) Transactions where the ultimate obligor is the U.S. federal government or state or local governments where the obligors are rated investment grade (either by an independent rating agency or based upon our internal credit analysis). This amount includes \$261 million of U.S. federal government transactions and \$83 million of transactions where the ultimate obligors are state or local governments. Transactions may have guaranties of energy savings from third party service providers, the majority of which are entities rated investment grade by an independent rating agency.
- (2) Transactions where the projects or the ultimate obligors are commercial entities, including institutions such as hospitals or universities, that have been rated investment grade (either by an independent rating agency or based on our internal credit analysis). Of this total, \$59 million of the transactions have been rated investment grade by an independent rating agency.
- (3) Transactions where the projects or the ultimate obligors are commercial entities, including institutions such as hospitals or universities, that have ratings below investment grade (either by an independent rating agency or using our internal credit analysis).
- (4) Consists of minority ownership interest in operating wind projects in which we earn a preferred return.
- (5) Includes the real estate and the lease intangible assets through which we receive scheduled lease payments, typically under long-term triple net lease agreements.
- (6) Excludes 73 transactions each with outstanding balances that are less than \$1 million and that in the aggregate total \$21 million.

The components of financing receivables as of March 31, 2015 and December 31, 2014, were as follows:

	March 31, 2015		mber 31, 2014
	(amour	ıts in millions)	
Financing receivables			
Financing or minimum lease payments(1)	\$ 733	\$	723
Unearned interest income	(175)		(166)
Allowance for credit losses	(1)		(1)
Unearned fee income, net of initial direct costs	(3)		(3)
Financing receivables(1)	\$ 554	\$	553

(1) Excludes \$40 million and \$62 million in financing receivables held-for-sale as of March 31, 2015 and December 31, 2014, respectively.

In accordance with the terms of certain financing receivables purchase agreements, payments of the purchase price is scheduled to be made over time, generally within twelve months of entering into the transaction, and as a result, we have recorded deferred funding obligations of \$72 million and \$88 million as of March 31, 2015 and December 31, 2014, respectively. We have \$1.6 million and \$3.0 million in restricted cash as of March 31, 2015 and December 31, 2014, respectively, which will be used to pay these funding obligations.

The following table provides a summary of our anticipated maturity dates of our financing receivables and investments and the weighted average yield for each range of maturities as of March 31, 2015:

		Les	s than					Mo	re than
	Total	1	year	1-5	years	5-10	0 years	10	years
				(amou	nts in millio	ons)			
Financing Receivables(1)									
Payment due by period	\$554	\$	5	\$	62	\$	36	\$	451
Weighted average yield by period ⁽²⁾	5.4%		6.6%		7.2%		5.4%		5.2%
Investments									
Payment due by period	\$ 23	\$	_	\$	14	\$	_	\$	9
Weighted average yield by period	5.3%		— %		5.8%		— %		4.6%

⁽¹⁾ (2)

Excludes financing receivables held-for-sale of \$40 million.

Excludes yield on remaining \$0.8 million loan balance that is on non-accrual status after the \$1.2 million allowance for loan loss recorded as of March 2015.

The components of our real estate portfolio as of March 31, 2015 and December 31, 2014, were as follows:

	March 31, 2015	December 31, 2014	
	(amounts	in millions)	
Real Estate			
Land	\$ 106	\$ 91	
Real estate related intangibles	25	23	
Accumulated amortization of real estate intangibles	(1)	(0)	
Real Estate	<u>\$ 130</u>	\$ 114	

The real estate related intangible assets will be amortized on a straight-line basis over the lease terms with expirations dates that range between the years 2047 and 2061 assuming expected extensions. There are conservation easement agreements covering two of our properties that limit the use of the property upon expiration of the respective leases. As of March 31, 2015, the future amortization expense of these intangible assets is as follows:

	(ame	ounts in
Year Ending December 31,	mi	llions)
From April 1, 2015 to December 31, 2015	\$	0.5
2016		0.6
2017		0.6
2018		0.6
2019		0.6
2020		0.6
Thereafter		21.3
Total	\$	24.8

Our real estate is rented under long term land lease agreements with expiration dates that range between the years 2033 and 2044 under the initial terms and 2047 and 2061 assuming anticipated extensions by the lessees. As of March 31, 2015, the future minimum rental income under our land lease agreements is as follows:

	(amo	unts in
Year Ending December 31,	mil	lions)
From April 1, 2015 to December 31, 2015	\$	8
2016		10
2017		10
2018		10
2019		10
2020		10
Thereafter		333
Total	\$	391

In 2013, we recorded an allowance of \$11.0 million on the remaining \$11.8 million balance of a \$24 million loan to a wholly owned subsidiary of EnergySource to be used for a geothermal project. During 2014, we agreed to cap our recovery at \$2 million in exchange for the ability to realize a portion of the proceeds from the sale of land held by EnergySource and thus we charged off \$9.8 million of the receivable against the allowance resulting in a remaining allowance of \$1.2 million. In April 2015, we entered into an agreement where we agreed to allow EnergySource to borrow against a pending land sale from an unrelated third party in exchange for a \$0.4 million cash payment and an agreement to receive an additional \$0.4 million upon the closing of the land sale. Thus, we expect our final recovery from the land sale to equal the net balance of \$0.8 million. However, there can be no assurance as to the actual timing or ultimate recovery from any land sale or whether any land sale will in fact occur. The project is considered a variable interest entity and the maximum exposure to loss as of March 31, 2015 and December 31, 2014 is the net balance of \$0.8 million, which represented our estimate of the realizable sale value of assets and was the average balance for the respective period, net of the allowance. No interest income was accrued

or collected in cash on the loan for the three months ended March 31, 2015 or 2014. Certain of our executive officers and directors own an indirect minority interest in EnergySource following the distribution of the Predecessor's ownership interest prior to our IPO.

We had no other financing receivables, investments or leases on nonaccrual status as of March 31, 2015 or December 31, 2014. There was no provision for credit losses for the three months ended March 31, 2015 or 2014. We did not have any loan modifications that qualify as trouble debt restructurings for the three months ended March 31, 2015 or 2014.

7. Credit Facility

In July 2013, we entered into a \$350 million senior secured revolving credit facility through newly-created, wholly-owned special purpose subsidiaries (the "Borrowers"). The terms of the credit facility are set forth in the Loan Agreement (G&I) (the "G&I Loan Agreement") and the Loan Agreement (PF) and related amendments as described below (the "PF Loan Agreement", and together with the G&I Loan Agreement, the "Loan Agreements").

Since that time, we have entered into a number of amendments intended to increase the flexibility and borrowing capability of the credit facility as described below:

- November 2013 the PF Loan Agreement was amended to provide us with the flexibility to negotiate an alternative interest rate margin on certain loans with the
 approval of the administrative agent.
- May 2014 the PF Loan Agreement was amended to increase its overall borrowing capacity by \$200 million to \$500 million, increase the maximum borrowings allowed at any point in time under the PF Loan Agreement by \$100 million to \$250 million and expand the collateral eligibility criteria to reflect current market opportunities in distributed energy assets.
- August 2014 we entered into an amended and restated Loan Agreement which a) incorporated the terms of the first two amendments, b) added additional subsidiaries as Borrowers, c) provided for a fixed rate loan option and d) modified the timing of borrowings on certain projects.
- September 2014 the Loan Agreements were amended to reduce the required notice period for advances.
- December 2014 the Loan Agreements were amended to extend the maturity date of the facility to July 19, 2019 and to increase the PF Loan Agreement overall borrowing capacity by \$475 million to \$975 million and increase the maximum borrowings allowed at any point in time under the PF Loan Agreement by \$75 million to \$325 million. The G&I Loan Agreement was amended to decrease the G&I Loan Agreement overall borrowing capacity by \$25 million to \$375 million and decrease the maximum borrowings allowed at any point in time under the G&I Loan Agreement by \$75 million to \$125 million.
- April 2015 the PF Loan Agreement was amended to increase its overall borrowing capacity by \$75 million to \$1.05 billion and to increase the maximum borrowings allowed at any point in time under the PF Loan Agreement by \$75 million to \$400 million; provided, however, that upon the repayment of borrowings related to certain projects and the release of the related collateral, the maximum loan amount shall be reduced on a dollar for dollar basis until it is reduced to \$350 million. The G&I Loan Agreement was amended to decrease the G&I Loan Agreement overall borrowing capacity by \$75 million to \$300 million and decrease the maximum borrowings allowed at any point in time under the G&I Loan Agreement by \$25 million to \$100 million. Additionally, we may, with the consent of the administrative agent, borrow against new projects before such projects become approved financings but after they have been pledged as collateral.

We have guaranteed the obligations of the Borrowers under each of the Loan Agreements pursuant to (x) a Continuing Guaranty, dated July 19, 2013, and (y) a Limited Guaranty, dated July 19, 2013. As part of our August and December 2014 amendments, we entered into amended and restated versions of these guaranties.

The Loan Agreements, as amended, provide for senior secured revolving credit facilities with total maximum advances of \$1.35 billion (i) in the case of the G&I Loan Agreement, in the principal amount of \$100 million to be used to leverage certain qualifying government and institutional financings entered into by us, with maximum total advances (without giving effect to prepayments or repayments) of \$300 million, and (ii) in the case of the PF Loan Agreement, in the principal amount of \$400 million to be used to leverage certain qualifying project financings entered into by us, with maximum total advances (without giving effect to prepayments or repayments) of \$1.05 billion. The \$400 million is subject to being reduced to \$350 million as described above in the April 2015 amendment. The scheduled termination date of each of the Loan Agreements is July 19, 2019. Loans under the G&I Loan Agreement bear interest at a rate equal to the London Interbank Offered Rate ("LIBOR") plus 1.50% or, under certain circumstances, the Federal Funds Rate plus 2.50%, or a specifically negotiated rate on certain loans as approved by the administrative agent. Under the PF Loan Agreement, we also have the option to borrow at a fixed rate of interest until the expiration of the credit facility in July 2019. The fixed rate is determined by agreement with the Administrative Agent and is based on the prevailing US SWAP rate of an equivalent term to the average-life of the fixed rate portion of the borrowing plus an agreed upon margin.

Any financing we propose to be included in the borrowing base as collateral under the Loan Agreements is subject to the approval of the administrative agent in its sole discretion. As part of the December 2014 amendment, we agreed to pay a placement fee of \$20,000 for each financing added to the borrowing base after the date of the amendment. The amount eligible to be drawn under the Loan Agreements for purposes of financing such investments will be based on a discount to the value of each investment or an applicable valuation percentage. Under the G&I Loan Agreement, the applicable valuation percentage for non-delinquent investments is 80% in the case of a U.S. federal government obligor, 75% in the case of an institutional obligor or a state and local obligor, and with respect to other obligors or in certain circumstances, such other percentage as the administrative agent may prescribe. Under the PF Loan Agreement, the applicable valuation percentage is 67% or such other percentage as the administrative agent may prescribe. The sum of approved financings after taking into account the valuation percentages and any changes in the valuation of the financings in accordance with the Loan Agreements determines the borrowing capacity, subject to the overall facility limits described above.

We had outstanding borrowings under our credit facilities of approximately \$321 million and \$316 million as of March 31, 2015 and December 31, 2014, respectively. We pledged approximately \$463 million and \$422 million of financing receivables as collateral for the credit facility as of March 31, 2015 and December 31, 2014, respectively. The weighted average short-term borrowing rate of our credit facilities was 2.4% as of March 31, 2015 and December 31, 2014. We incurred approximately \$11 million of costs associated with the Loan Agreements that have been capitalized (included in other assets on the condensed consolidated balance sheets) and will be amortized on a straight-line basis over the term of the Loan Agreements. On each monthly payment date, the Borrowers shall also pay to the administrative agent, for the benefit of the lenders, certain availability fees for each Loan Agreement equal to 0.50%, divided by 360, multiplied by the excess of the available borrowing capacity under each Loan Agreement over the actual amount borrowed under such Loan Agreement.

Each Loan Agreement contains terms, conditions, covenants, and representations and warranties that are customary and typical for a transaction of this nature. The Loan Agreements contain various affirmative and negative covenants, and limitations on the incurrence of liens and indebtedness, investments, fundamental organizational changes, dispositions, changes in the nature of business, transactions with affiliates, use of proceeds and stock repurchases.

Each Loan Agreement also includes customary events of default, including the existence of a default in more than 50% of underlying financings. The occurrence of an event of default may result in termination of the Loan Agreements, acceleration of amounts due under both Loan Agreements, and accrual of default interest at a rate of LIBOR plus 2.50% in the case of the G&I Loan Agreement and at a rate of LIBOR plus 5.00% in the case of the PF Loan Agreement.

The Loan Agreements require that we maintain the following financial covenants:

Covenant	Covenant Threshold
Minimum Liquidity (defined as available borrowings under the Loan Agreements plus unrestricted cash divided	
by actual borrowings) of greater than:	5%
12 month rolling Net Interest Margin of greater than:	zero
Maximum Debt to Equity Ratio of less than:(1)	4 to 1

⁽¹⁾ Debt is defined as total indebtedness excluding accounts payable and accrued expenses and nonrecourse debt.

We were in compliance with the financial covenants of the Loan Agreements at each reporting date that such covenants were applicable.

8. Nonrecourse Debt

Asset-Backed Nonrecourse Notes

In December 2013, through certain of our subsidiaries, we issued in a private placement \$100 million of nonrecourse asset-backed Notes (the "Notes") with a fixed interest rate of 2.79%. The Notes mature in December 2019 and are secured by certain of our financing receivables included on our balance sheet. The Noteholders can only look to the cash flows of the pledged financing receivables to satisfy the Notes and we are not liable for nonpayment by the obligor of the financing receivables securing these Notes. As of March 31, 2015 and December 31, 2014, we had approximately \$90 million, respectively, of Notes outstanding, which were secured by approximately \$104 million and \$104 million, respectively, of our financing receivables included on our balance sheet. Upon maturity, the Notes are anticipated to have an outstanding debt balance of approximately \$57 million. The Notes may be prepaid prior to December 2018, with a make-whole payment calculated as the present value of remaining principal and interest payments using a discount rate equal to the comparable-maturity treasury yield plus 50 basis points. After December 2018, the Notes may be prepaid at par. At maturity, we will have the option to rollover the remaining debt with a mutually agreed term and rate or repay the outstanding balance.

In October 2014, through certain of our subsidiaries, we entered into a \$115 million nonrecourse asset-backed loan agreement (the "ABS Loan Agreement") with a fixed interest rate of 5.74%. The ABS Loan Agreement matures in September 2021. Principal and interest is paid quarterly starting in March 2015 with a minimum principal payment amount equal to one-half percent (0.5%) of the principal amount of the loan plus additional principal payments based on available cash flow and a target debt balance. HAT Holdings II LLC, an indirect TRS subsidiary of the Company, has pledged its 100% ownership of the equity in HA Wind LLC which in turn has pledged all of its assets, which consists primarily of a 50% ownership interest in Strong Upwind, as security for the loan. The loan is otherwise non-recourse to the Company. The expected remaining debt balance to be repaid at the maturity date is approximately \$20 million. The ABS Loan Agreement contains terms, conditions, covenants, and representations and warranties from HA Wind LLC that are customary and typical for a transaction of this nature, including limitations on the incurrence of liens and indebtedness, investments, fundamental organizational changes, dispositions, changes in the nature of business, transactions with affiliates, use of proceeds and stock repurchases. The ABS Loan Agreement also includes customary events of default, the occurrence of which may result in termination of the Loan Agreement, acceleration of amounts due, and accrual of default interest at a rate of 7.74%.

We incurred approximately \$2 million of costs associated with our asset-backed nonrecourse debt that have been capitalized (included in other assets on the consolidated balance sheets) and is being amortized using the effective interest method over the respective term.

Other Nonrecourse Debt

We have other nonrecourse debt that was used to finance certain of our financing receivables for the term of the financing receivable. Amounts due under nonrecourse notes are secured by financing receivables with a carrying value of approximately \$95 million and \$108 million as of March 31, 2015 and December 31, 2014, respectively, and there is no recourse to our general assets. Debt service payment requirements, in a majority of cases, are equal to or less than the cash flows received from the underlying financing receivables.

Analyses of other nonrecourse debt by interest rate are as follows:

As of March 31, 2015	Balance	Maturity
	(amoun	ts in millions)
Fixed-rate promissory notes, interest rates from 2.26% to 5.00% per annum	\$ 34	2015 to 2032
Fixed-rate promissory notes, interest rates from 5.01% to 6.50% per annum	54	2015 to 2031
Fixed-rate promissory notes, interest rates from 6.51% to 8.00% per annum	23	2015 to 2031
Other nonrecourse debt	\$ 111	

As of December 31, 2014	Bal	ance	Maturity
		(amou	nts in millions)
Fixed-rate promissory notes, interest rates from 2.06% to 5.00% per annum	\$	32	2015 to 2032
Fixed-rate promissory notes, interest rates from 5.01% to 6.50% per annum		58	2015 to 2031
Fixed-rate promissory notes, interest rates from 6.51% to 8.00% per annum		23	2015 to 2031
Other nonrecourse debt	\$	113	

The stated minimum maturities of nonrecourse debt as of March 31, 2015, were as follows:

		Nonrecourse Debt				
As of March 31,	Asset Backed Nonrecourse Notes	Other Nonrecourse Debt	Total			
		(amounts in millions)				
2016	\$ 20	\$ 16	\$ 36			
2017	20	16	36			
2018	21	13	34			
2019	19	7	26			
2020	81	4	85			
Thereafter	48	55	103			
	<u>\$ 209</u>	\$ 111	\$320			

9. Commitments and Contingencies

Litigation

We are not currently subject to any legal proceedings that are probable of having a material adverse effect on our financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

10. Income Tax

We elected and qualified to be taxed as a REIT, commencing with our taxable year ending December 31, 2013. As a REIT, we are not subject to federal corporate income tax on that portion of net income that is currently distributed to our owners. However, our TRS will generally be subject to federal, state, and local income taxes as well as taxes of foreign jurisdictions, if any. Deferred tax assets and liabilities for our TRS are recognized for the estimated future tax consequences attributable to the differences between the consolidated financial statement carrying amounts of existing assets and liabilities and their respective tax bases.

We recorded a tax benefit/(expense) of \$0.0 million and \$(0.1) million for the three months ended March 31, 2015 and 2014, respectively, related to the activities of our TRS. The income tax benefit and expenses recorded were determined using a federal rate of 35% and a combined state rate, net of federal benefit, of 5%. We have recorded a deferred tax liability in Accounts payable, accrued expenses and other on our consolidated balance sheet of \$0.1 million related to the activities of our TRS as of March 31, 2015 and December 31, 2014.

11. Equity

Dividends and Distributions

Our board of directors declared the following dividends in 2014 and 2015:

			Amount
	Record	Pay	per
Announced Date	Date	Date	share
3/13/14	3/27/14	4/9/14	\$ 0.22
6/17/14	6/27/14	7/10/14	\$ 0.22
9/16/14	9/26/14	10/9/14	\$ 0.22
12/8/14	12/19/14	1/9/15	\$ 0.26
3/17/15	3/30/15	4/9/15	\$ 0.26

We completed the following public offerings of common stock:

	Sh	nares	Pri	ce Per	Net	t				
Closing Date	Iss	sued1	Share		Share		Share Proceeds 2		Proceeds 2	
		(amounts in millions, except per share amounts)								
4/23/13		14.2	\$	12.50	\$	160				
4/29/14		5.8	\$	13.00	\$	70				
10/31/14		4.6	\$	13.60	\$	59				
5/4/15		4.6	\$	18.50	\$	81				

- Includes shares issued in connection with the exercise of the underwriters' option to purchase additional shares.
- Net proceeds from the offerings is shown after deducting underwriting discounts, commissions, other offering costs and, in the case of our initial public offering, formation transaction costs.

Registration Statements

Resale Shelf Registration Statement

In August 2014, we filed a registration statement with the SEC registering the resale, from time to time, by certain persons of up to 3,178,410 shares of common stock, comprised of: (1) 1,741,238 shares of common stock issued in connection with our formation transactions at the time of our IPO, (2) 331,282 shares of common stock issuable upon exchange of OP units issued in connection with our formation transactions, which are exchangeable on a one-for-one basis, into cash or, at our option, shares of our common stock and (3) 1,105,890 shares of common stock granted under the 2013 Plan to our directors, officers and other employees.

The registration of the resale of these shares does not necessarily mean that all or any of these shares will be offered or sold by the holders. We have not and will not receive any proceeds from the sale of these shares by the selling stockholders. Brokerage commissions and similar costs related to the future sale of these shares, if any, will be borne by the selling stockholders.

Company Shelf Registration Statement

In August 2014, we filed a registration statement with the SEC registering the possible offering and sale of up to \$500 million of any combination of our common stock, preferred stock, depositary shares, and warrants and rights (collectively referred to as the "securities"). We may offer the securities directly, through agents, or to or through underwriters. Sales of the securities may be made by means of ordinary brokers' transactions on the NYSE or otherwise at market prices prevailing at the time of sale or at negotiated prices. The specific terms of the securities offering and the names of any underwriters involved in the sale of the securities will be set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement. Our equity offerings starting in October 2014 were completed using this shelf registration.

Awards of Shares of Restricted Common Stock under our 2013 Plan

Under the 2013 Plan, we have issued both awards with service conditions and awards with performance conditions. During the three months ended March 31, 2015, our board of directors awarded employees and directors 174,585 shares of restricted common stock that vest in 2015 to 2019 and 390,131 shares of restricted common stock to certain employees that vest upon the achievement of certain performance targets. We recognize compensation expense as described in Note 2.

For the three months ended March 31, 2015 and 2014, we recorded \$2.2 million and \$0.5 million of equity-based compensation expense, respectively. The total unrecognized compensation expense related to awards of shares of restricted common stock is \$16.4 million as of March 31, 2015, which is expected to be recognized over a weighted-average term of approximately two years. The calculation of the compensation expense assumes a forfeiture rate up to 5%.

A summary of the unvested shares of restricted common stock that have been issued is as follows:

	Restricted Shares of Common Stock	Weighted Average Share Price	Value (in millions)
Balance — December 31, 2013	598,815	12.50	\$ 7.5
Granted	529,100	14.18	7.5
Vested	(149,709)	12.50	(1.9)
Forfeited	(13,386)	12.99	(0.2)
Balance — December 31, 2014	964,820	13.41	\$ 12.9
Granted	564,716	17.27	9.8
Vested	(9,250)	14.61	(0.1)
Forfeited			
Ending Balance — March 31, 2015	1,520,286	14.84	\$ 22.6

12. Earnings per Share of Common Stock

Net income or loss figures are presented net of income or loss attributable to the non-controlling OP units in the earnings per share calculations. The non-controlling limited partners' outstanding OP units have also been excluded from the diluted earnings per share calculation attributable to common stockholders as there would be no effect on the amounts since the limited partners' share of income would also be added back to net income. The weighted average number of OP units attributable to the non-controlling interest was 325,110 and 361,414 for the three months ended March 31, 2015 and 2014, respectively.

Unvested share-based payment awards that contain non-forfeitable rights to dividends or dividend equivalents (whether paid or unpaid) are participating securities and are included in the computation of earnings per share pursuant to the two-class method. Any shares of common stock which, if included in the diluted earnings per share calculation, would have an anti-dilutive effect have been excluded from the diluted earnings per share calculation. As of March 31, 2015 and 2014, there were 1,520,286 and 605,815 shares of unvested restricted common stock outstanding, respectively.

The computation of basic and diluted earnings per common share is as follows:

	Three Months Ended March 31,				
Numerator:	2015	2014			
	(in thousands, es				
Net income attributable to controlling shareholders and participating securities	\$ 2,122	\$ 2,753			
Less: Dividends paid on participating securities	(375)	(127)			
Undistributed earnings attributable to participating securities	_	_			
Net income attributable to controlling shareholders	\$ 1,747	\$ 2,626			
Denominator:					
Weighted-average number of common shares — basic	26,386,080	15,892,927			
Weighted-average number of common shares — diluted	26,386,080	16,494,309			
Basic earnings per common share	<u>\$ 0.07</u>	<u>\$ 0.17</u>			
Diluted earnings per common share	\$ 0.07	\$ 0.17			

13. Equity Method Investment in Affiliate

Strong Upwind

As described in Notes 1 and 2, in October 2014, we made a \$144 million investment in Strong Upwind that is jointly owned and operated with an affiliate of JPMorgan. We account for our investment using the equity method of accounting and have elected to recognize earnings from these investments one quarter in arrears to allow for the receipt of financial information. For the quarter ended March 31, 2015, we have recognized a loss of \$0.1 million from our equity method investment in Strong Upwind.

The following is a summary of the consolidated financial position and results of operations of the holding companies, accounted for using the equity method:

		As of and for the year ended December 31			
		2014		2013	
	_	(\$ in millions, unaudited)			
Current Assets	\$	51	\$	46	
Total Assets	\$	1,504	\$	1,580	
Current Liabilities	\$	17	\$	16	
Total Liabilities	\$	68	\$	70	
Members' Equity	\$	1,436	\$	1,510	
Revenue	\$	155	\$	142	
Income from Continuing Operations	\$	44	\$	16	
Net Income	\$	44	\$	16	

14. Subsequent Events

For a discussion of subsequent events occurring after March 31, 2015, see Note 11 relating to our follow on offering of common stock, Note 6 relating to our recovery from our EnergySource loan and Note 7 relating to our credit facility amendment.

Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Conditionand Results of Operations

In this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, unless specifically stated otherwise or the context otherwise indicates, references to "we," "our," "us," and "HASI" refer to Hannon Armstrong Sustainable Infrastructure Capital, Inc., a Maryland corporation, Hannon Armstrong Sustainable Infrastructure, L.P., and any of our other subsidiaries. Hannon Armstrong Sustainable Infrastructure, L.P. is a Delaware limited partnership of which we are the sole general partner and to which we refer in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q as our "Operating Partnership."

Hannon Armstrong Capital, LLC, a Maryland limited liability company, the entity that operated our historical business prior to the consummation of our IPO and which we refer to as the "Predecessor," became our subsidiary upon consummation of our IPO. To the extent any of the financial data included in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q is as of a date or from a period prior to the consummation of our IPO, such financial data is that of the Predecessor. The financial data for the Predecessor for such periods do not reflect the material changes to the business as a result of the capital raised in the IPO including the broadened types of projects undertaken, the enhanced financial structuring flexibility and the ability to retain a larger share of the economics from the origination activities. Accordingly, the financial data for the Predecessor is not necessarily indicative of our results of operations, cash flows or financial position following the completion of the IPO.

The following discussion is a supplement to and should be read in conjunction with the accompanying condensed consolidated financial statements and related notes and with our 2014 Form 10-K, that was filed with the SEC.

Our Business

We provide debt and equity financing to the energy efficiency and renewable energy markets. We focus on providing preferred or senior level capital to established sponsors and high credit quality obligors for assets that generate long-term, recurring and predictable cash flows. Since our IPO in April 2013 through March 31, 2015, we completed more than \$1.6 billion of financing and investment transactions.

Our management team has extensive industry knowledge and experience having completed its first renewable energy financing over 25 years ago and its first energy efficiency financing over 15 years ago. We have deep and long-standing relationships in the markets we target with leading energy service providers, manufacturers, project developers and owners. We originate many of our transactions through programmatic finance relationships with global energy service providers, such as Honeywell International, Ingersoll-Rand, Johnson Controls, Schneider Electric, Siemens, SunPower and United Technologies as well as a number of U.S. utility companies. Since our IPO, a new group of public companies who own and operate renewable energy projects, referred to as YieldCos, has emerged and added additional financing opportunities, in addition to the existing utility-scale renewable energy independent power producers. We also rely on relationships with a variety of key financial participants, including institutional investors, private equity funds, senior lenders, and investment and commercial banks, as well as leading intermediaries, to complement our origination and financing activities. We believe we are the leading provider of financing for energy efficiency projects for the U.S. federal government, the largest property owner and energy user in the United States.

We focus our investment activities primarily on:

- Energy Efficiency Projects: projects, typically undertaken by ESCOs, which reduce a building's or facility's energy usage or cost by improving or installing various building components, including heating, ventilation and air conditioning systems ("HVAC systems") systems, lighting, energy controls, roofs, windows, building shells, and/or combined heat and power systems; and
- Renewable Energy Projects: projects that deploy cleaner energy sources, such as solar and wind to generate power production.

We may also provide financing solutions for other sustainable infrastructure projects, such as water or communications infrastructure, that improve water or energy efficiency, increase energy system resiliency, positively impact the environment or more efficiently use natural resources.

Our goal is to invest in assets that generate long-term, recurring and predictable cash flows or cost savings that will be more than adequate to deliver attractive risk-adjusted returns to our stockholders. The cash flows or cost savings are generally generated from proven technologies that minimize performance uncertainty, enabling us to more accurately predict project cashflow over the term of the financing or investment. We provide capital through debt financings and a variety of preferred and common equity structures with a preference for structures in which we hold a senior or preferred position in the capital structure.

In April 2013, we completed our IPO, raising net proceeds of approximately \$160 million. We have raised approximately \$210 million in three follow on public offerings, including \$81 million in a follow on public offering completed in May 2015. Our strategy in undertaking the public offerings was to expand our proven ability to serve our rapidly growing markets by increasing our capital resources, enhancing our financial structuring flexibility, expanding the types of projects and end-customers we pursue, and selectively retaining a larger portion of the economics in the assets in which we invest. Prior to our IPO, we had traditionally financed our business by accessing the securitization market, primarily utilizing our relationships with institutional investors such as insurance companies and commercial banks. By utilizing the net proceeds from our offerings and our anticipated financing strategies, we intend to hold a significantly larger portion of the assets we originate on our balance sheet, using our own capital in conjunction with both securitizations and other borrowings. For further information on our public equity offerings, see "Note 11." to our financial statements in Item 1 of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.

We expect to see, in comparison to historical periods, a much larger portion of our total revenue derived from net investment revenue and other recurring and predictable revenue sources. While we expect our investment interest expense to increase, we also expect that our net investment revenue, which represents the margin, or the difference between investment revenue and investment interest expense, will increase due to a higher average margin on a per asset basis as well as growth in the overall amount of our investments. We expect our average margin will increase as a result of increased use of equity in place of debt as well as lower anticipated interest rates on our borrowings.

In our securitization transactions, we transfer the transactions we originate to securitization trusts or other bankruptcy remote special purpose funding vehicles including to the Hannon Armstrong Multi-Asset Infrastructure Trust, or Hannie Mae. Large institutional investors, primarily insurance companies and commercial banks, historically provided the financing needed for a project by purchasing the notes issued by the trust or vehicle. The securitization market for the assets we finance remained active throughout the financial crisis due to investor demand for high credit quality, long-term investments. We typically arranged such securitizations of loans or other assets prior to originating the transaction and thus have avoided exposure to credit spread and interest rate risks that are normally associated with traditional capital markets conduit transactions. Additionally, we have typically avoided funding risks for these loans or other assets given that our securitization partners contractually agree to fund such assets before the origination transaction is completed.

In most cases, the transfer of loans or other assets to non-consolidated securitization trusts qualify as sales for accounting purposes. In these transactions, we record income as a gain on sale of receivables and investments. We also typically manage and service these assets in exchange for fees and other payments, which we record as fee income on our statement of operations. We may periodically provide other services, including arranging financings that are held on the balance sheet of other investors and advising various companies with respect to structuring investments.

We have completed approximately \$167 million of transactions from January 1, 2015 to April 27, 2015, compared to approximately \$132 million in the same period in 2014. We completed approximately \$104 million of transactions during the quarter ended March 31, 2015, approximately 58% of which were added to our balance sheet and 42% were securitized or syndicated. We refer to the transactions that we hold on our balance sheet as our "Portfolio." Our Portfolio may include:

• Financing Receivables, such as project loans, receivables and direct financing leases,

- · Debt and equity securities,
- · Real Estate, such as land or other physical assets and related intangible assets used in sustainable infrastructure projects, and
- · Equity Investments in unconsolidated affiliates, such as projects where we hold a non-consolidated equity interest in a project.

We began leasing real property to renewable projects in May 2014, when we acquired all of the outstanding member interests in AWCC. Through this acquisition and a series of follow on transactions, we own more than 12,500 acres of land that are under long-term lease agreements with over 20 solar projects, which we have recorded in our financial statements as real estate, and rights to payments from land leases for a diversified portfolio of 57 wind projects, which we have recorded in our financial statements as financing receivables. For further information on our real estate transactions, see Note 1 to our financial statements in Item 1 of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.

In October 2014, we invested approximately \$144 million to acquire a portfolio of non-controlling equity investments in ten operating wind projects owned by an affiliate of JPMorgan. This transaction enables us to participate in the priority cash flows associated with these wind projects. We account for our investment in the wind projects as an equity method investment. As part of the transaction, we also borrowed \$115 million of fixed-rate, amortizing non-recourse debt using the investment as collateral. For further information on these transactions, see Note 8 and Note 13 to our financial statements in Item 1 of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.

As of March 31, 2015, our Portfolio was approximately \$885 million. Approximately 70% of our Portfolio consisted of loans, financing receivables, direct financing leases or debt securities structured with fixed rates. Approximately 15% of our Portfolio was real estate with long-term leases and approximately 15% represented minority ownership of wind projects. Excluding our equity investments, approximately 46% of our Portfolio consisted of U.S. federal government or state or local government obligors, approximately 52% consisted of investment grade commercial obligations and 2% consisted of non-investment grade rated commercial obligations, in all cases rated either by an independent third party rating service or our internal credit rating system. In total, as of March 31, 2015, we managed approximately \$2.6 billion of assets, which consisted of our Portfolio plus approximately \$1.8 billion of assets held in non-consolidated securitization trusts. We refer to this \$2.6 billion of assets collectively as our managed assets.

We have a large and active pipeline of potential new opportunities that are in various stages of our underwriting process. We refer to potential opportunities as being part of our pipeline if we have determined that the project fits within our investment strategy and exhibits the appropriate risk/reward characteristics through an initial credit analysis, including a quantitative and qualitative assessment of the opportunity, as well as research on the market and sponsor. Our pipeline of transactions that could potentially close over the next year consists of opportunities in which we will be the lead originator, as well as projects in which we may participate with other institutional investors. As of March 31, 2015, our pipeline consisted of more than \$2.0 billion in new debt and equity opportunities. There can, however, be no assurance that any or all of the transactions in our pipeline will be completed.

Factors Impacting our Operating Results

We expect that our results of operations will be affected by a number of factors and will primarily depend on the size of our Portfolio, including the mix of transactions which we hold in our Portfolio, the income we receive from securitizations, syndications and other services, our Portfolio's credit risk profile, changes in market interest rates, commodity prices, U.S. federal, state and/or municipal governmental policies, general market conditions in local, regional and national economies and our ability to qualify as a REIT and maintain our exception from registration as an investment company under the 1940 Act.

We have elected to qualify, and operate our business so as to qualify, to be taxed as a REIT under Sections 856 through 860 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Internal Revenue Code") commencing with our taxable year ended December 31, 2013. We believe that we have been organized and operated, and we intend to continue to operate, in such a manner so as to qualify for taxation as a REIT under the Internal Revenue

Code. Qualification and taxation as a REIT depends on our ability to satisfy, among other requirements, certain asset and income tests, some of which depend upon the classification of at least 75% of the "fair market value" of our assets as real estate assets under the Internal Revenue Code. In May 2014, the United States Department of the Treasury published proposed regulations which, if adopted in the form proposed, would revise the definition of "real property" for purposes of the REIT income and asset tests. The proposed regulations are not yet in effect, and, depending upon whether and in what form they are actually adopted and how if adopted they are interpreted, may affect the classification of certain of our assets under these tests, and thus could require us to alter our mix of assets, adjust our approach to qualifying as a REIT or adjust our business strategy. The proposed regulations are proposed to be effective for calendar quarters beginning after they are published in final form. The Treasury has not indicated whether or when the proposed regulations will be finalized.

Critical Accounting Policies and Use of Estimates

Our financial statements are prepared in accordance with U.S. GAAP, which requires the use of estimates and assumptions that involve the exercise of judgment and use of assumptions as to future uncertainties. Understanding our accounting policies and the extent to which we use management judgment and estimates in applying these policies is integral to understanding our financial statements. We provide a summary of our significant accounting policies under Note 2 in our 2014 Form 10-K and under Note 2 in Item 1 of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.

We have identified the following accounting policies as critical because they require significant judgments and assumptions about highly complex and inherently uncertain matters and the use of reasonably different estimates and assumptions could have a material impact on our reported results of operations or financial condition. These critical accounting policies govern:

- · Financing receivables and the related accounting for allowance for credit losses and impairments
- · Investments and the related accounting for impairments
- Real estate
- Securitization of receivables
- · Valuation of financial instruments
- Variable interest entities and equity method investments in affiliates
- Revenue recognition
- Income taxes
- · Equity-based compensation
- Earnings per share

We evaluate our critical accounting estimates and judgments on an ongoing basis and update them, as necessary, based on changing conditions.

We provide additional information on our critical accounting policies and use of estimates under "MD&A—Critical Accounting Policies and Use of Estimates" in our

Financial Condition and Results of Operation

Our Portfolio

As of March 31, 2015, our Portfolio was approximately \$885 million. Approximately 70% of our Portfolio consisted of loans, financing receivables, direct financing leases or debt securities structured with fixed rates. Approximately 15% of our Portfolio was real estate with long-term leases and approximately 15% represented

minority ownership of wind projects. Excluding our equity investments, approximately 46% of our Portfolio consisted of U.S. federal government or state or local government obligors, approximately 52% consisted of investment grade commercial obligations and 2% consisted of non-investment grade rated commercial obligations, in all cases rated either by an independent third party rating service or our internal credit rating system. The weighted average remaining life of our Portfolio as of March 31, 2015, (excluding match-funded transactions) is approximately 13 years.

The following is an analysis of our Portfolio by type of obligor and credit quality as of March 31, 2015 with 98% of the debt and real estate portion of our Portfolio rated investment grade as shown below:

	Investment Grade												
	Government (1)		Commercial Investment Grade(2)		Investment		N Inve	mercial on- stment ide (3)	Del F	btotal, bt and Real state	M	quity ethod stment(4)	Total
					(.	\$ in millions)							
Financing receivables	\$	304	\$	249	\$	1	\$	554	\$		\$ 554		
Financing receivables held-for-sale		40		_		_		40		_	40		
Investments		_		9		14		23		_	23		
Real estate(5)		_		130		_		130		_	130		
Equity method investment								_		138	138		
Total	\$	344	\$	388	\$	15	\$	747	\$	138	\$ 885		
% of Debt and Real Estate Portfolio		46%		52%		2%		100%		N/A	N/A		
Average Remaining Balance(6)	\$	11	\$	9	\$	14	\$	10	\$	14	\$ 10		

- (1) Transactions where the ultimate obligor is the U.S. federal government or state or local governments where the obligors are rated investment grade (either by an independent rating agency or based upon our internal credit analysis). This amount includes \$261 million of U.S. federal government transactions and \$83 million of transactions where the ultimate obligors are state or local governments. Transactions may have guaranties of energy savings from third party service providers, the majority of which are entities rated investment grade by an independent rating agency.
- (2) Transactions where the projects or the ultimate obligors are commercial entities, including institutions such as hospitals or universities, that have been rated investment grade (either by an independent rating agency or based on our internal credit analysis). Of this total, \$59 million of the transactions have been rated investment grade by an independent rating agency.
- (3) Transactions where the projects or the ultimate obligors are commercial entities, including institutions such as hospitals or universities, that have ratings below investment grade (either by an independent rating agency or using our internal credit analysis).
- (4) Consists of minority ownership interest in operating wind projects in which we earn a preferred return.
- (5) Includes the real estate and the lease intangible assets through which we receive scheduled lease payments, typically under long-term triple net lease agreements.
- (6) Excludes 73 transactions each with outstanding balances that are less than \$1 million and that in the aggregate total \$21 million.

The table below provides details on the interest rate and maturity of our financing receivables and investments as of March 31, 2015:

	Balance in Millions	Maturity
Financing receivables:		
Fixed-rate financing receivables, interest rates from 1.17% to 5.00% per annum	245	2015 to 2037
Fixed-rate financing receivables, interest rates from 5.01% to 6.50% per annum	96	2015 to 2038
Fixed-rate financing receivables, interest rates from 6.51% to 13.36% per annum	214	2015 to 2059
	555	
Allowance for credit losses	(1)	
Financing receivables, net of allowance	554	
Financing receivables held for sale, interest rate of 3.99% per annum	40	2031
Fixed-rate investment in debt securities, interest rates of 3.95% to 6.10% per annum	23	2017 to 2035
Total Financing Receivables and Investments	<u>\$ 617</u>	

Our non-investment grade rated commercial obligations includes \$14 million of senior secured debt securities in an operating wind project with a long-term power purchase agreement. The total outstanding balance of the debt securities is \$61 million with the remaining portion owned by a large financial institution. As previously disclosed in our 2014 Form 10-K, an intercompany tax credit agreement was terminated when the parent company of the project was acquired by NRG Energy, Inc. The termination resulted in an event of default under the project financing arrangement. In addition, the trustee determined that an event of default arose in February 2015 from the borrower's failure to deliver in February 2015 sufficient funds for allocation to future principal and interest payments. In April 2015, the trustee determined that, while the borrower had delivered sufficient funds to make the scheduled interest payment due in May 2015, an event of default arose from the borrower's failure to deliver sufficient funds to make the full principal payment due on that date. The trustee has, however, confirmed that sufficient funds are held in reserve accounts for the project to enable the scheduled principal payment to be made in full. As a result, approximately \$1.3 million of the approximately \$5.2 million debt service reserve was used to fund the May 2015 principal payment. The holders of the senior secured debt securities remain in negotiations with the projects owners. In the event such negotiations are not resolved successfully the holders can exercise their rights of foreclosure in accordance with the terms of the project financing arrangement. Based on our evaluation of the cash flow model for the project, we have concluded that the debt securities are not impaired as of March 31, 2015.

As of March 31, 2015, we carried in commercial non-investment grade financing receivables an estimated recovery of \$0.8 million on our EnergySource loan for which we established an allowance in 2013. In April 2015, we entered into an agreement where we agreed to allow EnergySource to borrow against a pending land sale from an unrelated third party in exchange for a \$0.4 million cash payment and an agreement to receive an additional \$0.4 million upon the closing of the land sale. Thus, we expect our recovery to equal the estimated recovery of \$0.8 million. However, there can be no assurance as to the actual timing or ultimate recovery from any land sale or whether any land sale will in fact occur. Certain of our executive officers and directors own an indirect minority interest in EnergySource following the distribution of the Predecessor's ownership interest prior to our IPO. For further information on the EnergySource loan, see Note 6 to our financial statements in Item 1 of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.

We had no other financing receivables, investments or leases on nonaccrual status as of March 31, 2015 or December 31, 2014. We evaluate any modifications to our financing receivables in accordance with the guidance in ASC 310, *Receivables*. We evaluate modifications of financing receivables to determine if the modification is more than minor, whereby any related fees, such as prepayment fees, would be recognized as income at the time of the modification. We did not have any loan modifications that qualify as trouble debt restructurings for the three months ended March 31, 2015 or 2014.

The table below presents, for each major category of our Portfolio (excluding our equity method investment) and our interest-bearing liabilities, the average outstanding balances, investment income earned or interest expense incurred, and average yield or cost. Our net investment margin represents the difference between the yield on our portfolio (including our rental income) and the cost of our interest-bearing liabilities, including the impact of non-interest bearing funding, primarily equity. This analysis excludes the debt related to the equity investment in the wind projects because our earnings on the equity investment in the wind projects are not included in Investment Revenue.

Three Months ended

	March 31,		
	 2015	014	
	 (amount	s in millior	ns)
Interest Income, Financing receivables	\$ 8.3	\$	4.6
Average monthly balance of financing receivables	\$ 627	\$	354
Average interest rate from financing receivables	5.3%		5.2%
Interest Income, Investments	\$ 0.4	\$	1.3
Average monthly balance of investments	\$ 25	\$	92
Average interest rate of investments	6.2%		5.7%
Rental Income	\$ 2.1		_
Average monthly balance of real estate	\$ 116	\$	_
Average yield on real estate	7.2%		0.0%
Average monthly balance of Portfolio	\$ 768	\$	446
Average yield from Portfolio	5.6%		5.3%
Investment interest expense	\$ (4.4)	\$	(3.5)
Average monthly balance of debt	\$ 527	\$	344

Average interest rate from debt	3.4%	4.1%
Average interest spread	2.3%	1.2%
Net investment margin	3.3%	2.1%

The following table provides a summary of our anticipated principal repayments for our financing receivables and investments as of March 31, 2015:

			Payment due by Period					
	_		Less	than	1-5	5-10	Mo	re than
	T	Total	1 y	ear	years	years	10	years
	_			(am	ounts in mill	ions)		
Financing Receivables (1)	\$	\$554	\$	26	\$121	\$135	\$	272
Investments	\$	3 23	\$	1	\$ 14	\$ 2	\$	6

(1) Financing receivables does not include financing receivables held-for-sale of \$40 million.

For the anticipated maturity dates of our financing receivables and investments and the weighted average yield for each range of maturities as of March 31, 2015, see Note 6 to our financial statements in Item 1 of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.

Our real estate investments are rented under long term land lease agreements with expiration dates that range between 2033 and 2044 under the initial terms and 2047 and 2061 assuming expected extensions. For a schedule of our future minimum rental income under our land lease agreements as of March 31, 2015, see Note 6 to our financial statements in Item 1 of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.

For information on our residual assets relating to our securitization trusts, see Note 3 to our financial statements in Item 1 of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q. The residual assets do not have a contractual maturity date and the underlying securitized assets have contractual maturity dates ranging from 2015 to 2038.

Results of Operation

Comparison of the Three Months Ended March 31, 2015 vs. Three Months Ended March 31, 2014

	Three M End Marc	led		
	2015	2014	\$ Change	% Change
	(a	mounts in milli	ions)	
Net Investment Revenue:				
Interest Income, Financing receivables	\$ 8.3	\$ 4.6	\$ 3.7	80%
Interest Income, Investments	0.4	1.3	(0.9)	(69%)
Rental Income	2.1		2.1	NM
Investment Revenue	10.8	5.9	4.9	83%
Investment interest expense	<u>(6.1</u>)	(3.5)	(2.6)	(74%)
Net Investment Revenue	4.7	2.4	2.3	96%
Provision for credit losses				_
Net Investment Revenue, net of provision	4.7	2.4	2.3	96%
Other Investment Revenue:				
Gain on sale of receivables and investments	2.9	2.0	0.9	45%
Fee income	0.2	1.3	(1.1)	(85%)
Other Investment Revenue	3.1	3.3	(0.2)	(6%)
Total Revenue, net of investment interest expense and provision	7.8	5.7	2.1	37%
Compensation and benefits	(3.9)	(1.6)	(2.3)	(144%)
General and administrative	(1.5)	(1.2)	(0.3)	(25%)
Other, net	(0.2)	(0.1)	(0.1)	(100%)
Loss in equity method investment	(0.1)		(0.1)	NM
Other Expenses, net	(5.7)	(2.9)	(2.8)	(97%)
Net income before income tax	2.1	2.8	(0.7)	(25%)
Income tax (expense) benefit	0.0	(0.0)	0.0	NM
Net Income	\$ 2.1	\$ 2.8	\$ (0.7)	(25%)

^{*} NM – Percentage change is not meaningful.

Net Income

Net income decreased by \$0.7 million to \$2.1 million for the three months ended March 31, 2015, compared to \$2.8 million for the same period in 2014. Our equity method investment in the wind projects had a significant impact on the changes in operating results for the three months ended March 31, 2015, when compared to the same period in 2014. During the three months ended March 31, 2015, we recorded investment interest expense of \$1.7 million related to the financing of our investment in the wind projects and recorded an equity method loss of \$0.1 million. The results do not include the Non-GAAP Core Earnings adjustment related to recognizing income or loss based on the effective interest methodology in order to treat this investment in a manner similar to our other investments, which is discussed in the Non-GAAP Financial Measures section below. The remaining decrease in net income was driven by higher Other Expenses, net of \$2.8 million, primarily relate to an increase in compensation costs of \$2.3 million, consisting primarily of equity-based compensation, and higher G&A expenses of \$0.3 million, partially offset by an increase in Total Revenue, net of investment interest expenses of \$2.6 million, in large part as a result of the \$1.7 million of investment interest expenses related to the financing of our equity method investment in wind projects discussed above and higher borrowings under our credit facility used to finance growth in our Portfolio. See the discussion of our equity method investment in the wind projects in Note 13 of our financial statements and in our discussion of Core Earnings in the Non-GAAP Financial Measures section below.

Net Investment Revenue

Net investment revenue increased to \$4.7 million in the three months ended March 31, 2015, from \$2.4 million in the same period in 2014. The increase was driven primarily by an increase in our Portfolio of investments held during the three months ended March 31, 2015, when compared to the same period in 2014. The monthly average balance of our Portfolio increased to approximately \$768 million in the three months ended March 31, 2015, from approximately \$446 million in the same period in 2014. This increase in our Portfolio was driven by the acquisition of our real estate investments beginning in May 2014, which added approximately \$116 million to the average monthly balance of our portfolio and \$2.1 million in rental revenue in the three months ended March 31, 2015. In addition, our average monthly portfolio of financing receivables and investments increased by approximately \$206 million due to our strategy to hold more originated transactions on our balance sheet. Revenue also increased due to the higher yield on our portfolio of investments in financing receivables and investments which increased to 5.3% from 5.2% when comparing the three months ended March 31, 2015, to the same period in 2014. This increase was driven primarily by an increase in the percentage of commercial projects in the Portfolio which have a higher yield than the governmental projects. Our larger Portfolio with higher yields resulted in \$2.3 million increase in net investment revenue to \$4.7 million during the three months ended March 31, 2015, compared to \$2.4 million during the same period in 2014.

As we have increased our leverage, the monthly average debt balance increased in the three months ended March 31, 2015, to approximately \$527 million compared to approximately \$344 million during the same period in 2014. Our average debt rate on these borrowings decreased to 3.4% during the three months ended March 31, 2015, from 4.1% for the same period ending March 31, 2014, due primarily to our higher utilization of the credit facility during the three months ended March 31, 2015, when compared to the same period in 2014. The higher average monthly debt balance was the primary driver of \$0.9 million of the increase in our investment interest expense. The remaining increase in our investment interest expense of \$1.7 million related to the \$115 million of nonrecourse secured borrowings used to finance our equity method investment in wind projects.

As a result of the increase in the size of our Portfolio offset by an increase in the debt used to leverage the Portfolio, net investment revenue increased 96% to \$4.7 million for the three months ended March 31, 2015, from \$2.4 million for the same period ended in 2014. Net investment revenue for the three months ended March 31, 2015, includes the impact of the \$1.7 million interest expense related to the financing of our equity method investment in the wind projects, whose earnings are not included in net investment revenue.

Other Investment Revenue

Gain on sale of receivables and investments increased by \$0.9 million for the three months ended March 31, 2015, when compared to the same period ended March 31, 2014. The increase was the result of higher margins realized on transactions sold in the three months ended March 31, 2015 when compared to the same period in 2014. This increase was offset by a \$1.1 million decline in fee income due to a loan syndication transaction recorded in fee income in 2014. As a result, other investment revenue decreased by \$0.2 million from \$3.1 million from \$3.3 million in the same period last year.

Total Revenue, Net of Investment Interest Expense and Provision

Total revenue, net of investment interest expense and provision increased by \$2.1 million to \$7.8 million for the three months ended March 31, 2015, compared to \$5.7 million for the same period in 2014. This increase was primarily a result of the growth in our Portfolio across the periods compared.

Other Expenses, Net

Other expenses, net increased by \$2.8 million to \$5.7 million in the three months ended March 31, 2015, compared to \$2.9 million in the same period in 2014, primarily as a result of higher compensation and benefits costs of \$2.3 million and \$0.5 million of higher general and administrative and other expenses in 2015. The increase in compensation and benefits during the three months ended March 31, 2015, when compared to the same period in 2014, was driven primarily by higher performance based and service based stock compensation expenses as well as additional headcount. Beginning in April 2014, we granted performance based restricted stock awards and compensation expenses related to these awards are recorded based upon actual and expected achievement of certain performance targets as well as any service period.

Non-GAAP Financial Measures

We consider the following non-GAAP financial measures useful to investors as key supplemental measures of our performance: (1) core earnings, (2) managed assets and (3) investment income from managed assets. These non-GAAP financial measures should be considered along with, but not as alternatives to, net income or loss as measures of our operating performance. These non-GAAP financial measures, as calculated by us, may not be comparable to similarly named financial measures as reported by other companies that do not define such terms exactly as we define such terms.

Core Earnings

We calculate Core Earnings as U.S. GAAP net income excluding non cash equity compensation expense, non cash provision for credit losses, amortization of intangibles, one time acquisition related costs, if any and any non cash tax charges. We also make an adjustment to account for our equity method investment in the wind projects on an effective interest method as described below. In the future, Core Earnings may also exclude one-time events pursuant to changes in U.S. GAAP and certain other non-cash charges as approved by a majority of our independent directors.

Our equity method investment in the wind projects is structured in a typical wind partnership "flip" structure where we, along with a number of other institutional investors, receive a pre-negotiated preferred return consisting of a priority distribution from the project cash flows along with tax attributes. Once this preferred return is achieved, the partnership flips and the project owner receives the majority of the cash flow with the institutional investors retaining an ongoing residual interest. Given this structure, we negotiated our purchase price of this investment based on our assessment of the expected cash flows from this investment discounted back to net present value based on a discount rate that represented an expected yield on the investment. This is similar to how we value the expected cash flows in financing receivables. Under U.S. GAAP, we are required to account for this investment utilizing a hypothetical liquidation at book value method ("HLBV"), in which we recognize income or loss based on the change in the amount each partner would receive if the assets were liquidated at book value, in this case, at the end of the immediately preceding quarter after adjusting for any distributions or contributions made during such quarter. As HLBV incorporates non-cash items, such as depreciation, and because we are entitled to receive a preferred return of cash flows on our investment independent of how profits and losses are allocated, the HLBV

allocation does not, in our opinion, reflect the economics of our investment. As a result, and in an attempt to treat these investments in a manner similar to our other investments and our initial valuation, in calculating our Core Earnings, we adjusted the income we receive from this investment as if we were recognizing income or loss based on an effective interest methodology. Generally, under this methodology income is recognized over the life of the asset using a constant effective yield. The initial constant effective yield we selected is equal to the discount rate we used in making our investment decision. On at least a quarterly basis, we will review and, if appropriate, adjust this discount rate and the income or loss we receive from this investment for purposes of calculating our Core Earnings in future periods, as necessary, to reflect changes in both actual cash flows received and our estimates of the future cash flows from the projects. We borrowed \$115 million on a nonrecourse basis using this \$144 million equity method investment as collateral. For the three months ended March 31, 2015, we collected cash distribution from the wind investment of \$6.3 million, of which \$2.8 million represents our Core Earnings adjustment for this investment based upon the effective yield methodology discussed above. In addition, included in our U.S. GAAP investment interest expense was \$1.7 million of interest expense related to the loan on this investment.

We believe that Core Earnings provides an additional measure of our core operating performance by eliminating the impact of certain non-cash expenses and facilitating a comparison of our financial results to those of other comparable REITs with fewer or no non-cash charges and comparison of our own operating results from period to period. Our management uses Core Earnings in this way. We believe that our investors also use Core Earnings, or a comparable supplemental performance measure, to evaluate and compare our performance to that of our peers, and as such, we believe that the disclosure of Core Earnings is useful to (and expected by) our investors.

However, Core Earnings does not represent cash generated from operating activities in accordance with U.S. GAAP and should not be considered as an alternative to net income (determined in accordance with U.S. GAAP), or an indication of our cash flow from operating activities (determined in accordance with U.S. GAAP), a measure of our liquidity, or an indication of funds available to fund our cash needs, including our ability to make cash distributions. In addition, our methodology for calculating Core Earnings may differ from the methodologies employed by other REITs to calculate the same or similar supplemental performance measures, and accordingly, our reported Core Earnings may not be comparable to the core earnings reported by other REITs.

We have calculated our Core Earnings for the three months ended March 31, 2015 and March 31, 2014. The table below provides a reconciliation of our U.S. GAAP net income to Core Earnings:

	Three Months Ended March 31,			
2	2015 2014			
\$	Per Share	\$	Per Share	
(amou	nts in thousands, e.	xcept per share a	mounts)	
\$2,122	\$ 0.07	\$2,753	\$ 0.17	
2,883		_		
2,201		450		
149		_		
50		51		
(27)		60		
25		60		
<u>\$7,403</u>	\$ 0.27	\$3,374	\$ 0.20	
	\$ (amount \$2,122 2,883 2,201 149 50 (27) 25	2015 \$ Per Share (amounts in thousands, e. \$2,122 \$ 0.07 2,883 2,201 149 50 (27) 25	2015 20 \$ Per Share \$ (amounts in thousands, except per share a \$2,122 \$ 0.07 \$2,753 2,883 — 2,201 450 149 — 50 51 (27) 60 25 60	

⁽¹⁾ Core Earnings per share is based on 27,774,980 shares and 16,855,723 shares for the three months ended March 31, 2015 and 2014, respectively, which represents the weighted average number of fully-diluted shares outstanding including participating securities and the minority interest in our Operating Partnership.

Managed Assets and Investment Income from Managed Assets

As we both consolidate assets on our balance sheet and securitize investments, certain of our financing receivables and other assets are not reflected on our balance sheet where we may have a residual interest in the performance of the investment. Thus, we also calculate both our investments and our investment revenue on a non-GAAP "managed" basis, which assumes that securitized loans are not sold, with the effect that the income from securitized loans is included in our revenue in the same manner as the income from loans that we consolidated on

our balance sheet. We believe that our managed basis information is useful to investors because it portrays the results of both on- and off-balance sheet loans that we manage, which enables investors to understand and evaluate the credit performance associated with the portfolio of loans reported on our consolidated balance sheet and our retained interests in securitized loans. Our non-GAAP managed basis measures may not be comparable to similarly titled measures used by other companies.

The following is a reconciliation of our U.S. GAAP on-balance sheet Portfolio to our managed assets as of March 31, 2015 and December 31, 2014 and our U.S. GAAP investment revenue to our investment revenue from managed assets for the three months ended March 31, 2015:

		As of
	March 31, 2015	December 31, 2014
	(amo	unts in millions)
Financing receivables (1)	\$ 554	\$ 553
Investments	23	27
Real Estate	130	114
Equity method investment in affiliate	138	144
Assets held in securitization trusts	1,751	1,709
Managed Assets	<u>\$ 2,596</u>	\$ 2,547

(1) Balances excludes financing receivables held-for-sale of approximately \$40 million and \$62 million as of March 31, 2015 and. December 31, 2014, respectively.

		ended Mare		
	201	15	20	14
	(amounts in m	ıillions))
Investment Revenue	\$	11	\$	6
Income from assets held in securitization trusts		24		22
Investment Revenue from Managed Assets (1)	\$	35	\$	28

(1) Does not include adjustments to Core Earnings discussed above.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

Liquidity is a measure of our ability to meet potentialshort-term (within one year) and long-term cash requirements, including ongoing commitments to repay borrowings, fund and maintain our current and future assets, make distributions to our stockholders and other general business needs. We will use significant cash to make debt and equity investments, repay principal and interest on our borrowings, make distributions to our stockholders and fund our operations.

We use borrowings as part of our financing strategy to increase potential returns to our stockholders and have available to us a broad range of financing sources. In July 2013, we entered into a \$350 million senior secured revolving credit facility with maximum total advances of \$700 million. Since that time, we have entered into a number of amendments intended to increase the flexibility and borrowing capability under the credit facility and to extend the maturity date. The facility has been increased to \$500 million with maximum total advances of \$1.35 billion and the facility was extended an additional year and matures in July 2019. The \$500 million is subject to being reduced to \$450 million upon the repayment of borrowings related to certain projects and the release of the related collateral. For further information on the Credit Facility, see Note 7 to our financial statements in Item 1 of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.

In addition, in December 2013, we issued a \$100 million, 2.79% fixed rate asset backed nonrecourse notes that matures in 2019, our first HASI Sustainable Yield Bond (the "Notes"). We believe that this financing was one of the first asset-backed securitizations that provided details on the greenhouse gas emissions ("GHG") emissions saved by the technologies that secured the financing. In October 2014, we entered into a \$115 million nonrecourse asset-backed loan with a fixed interest rate of 5.74% using our equity investment in the wind projects as collateral for this loan. For further information on the Nonrecourse Debt, see Note 8 to our financial statements in Item 1 of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.

Prior to our IPO, we financed our business primarily through fixed rate nonrecourse debt where the debt was match-funded with corresponding fixed rate yielding assets and through the use of securitizations. In our securitization transactions, we transfer the loans or other assets we originate to securitization trusts or other bankruptcy remote special purpose funding vehicles. Large institutional investors, primarily insurance companies and commercial banks, have provided the financing needed for these assets by purchasing the notes issued by the funding vehicle.

We continue to use both of these funding sources and, as of March 31, 2015, we had outstanding approximately \$111 million of this match funded debt, all of which was consolidated on to our balance sheet and is referred to as Other nonrecourse debt in our balance sheet. As of March 31, 2015, the outstanding principal balance of our assets financed through the use of securitizations that are not consolidated on our balance sheet was approximately \$1.8 billion. For further information on our securitizations and other nonrecourse debt, Note 5 and Note 8 to our financial statements in Item 1 of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.

We plan to use other fixed and floating rate borrowings in the form of additional bank credit facilities (including term loans and revolving facilities), warehouse facilities, repurchase agreements and public and private equity and debt issuances, including match funded arrangements, as a means of financing our business. We also expect to use both on-balance sheet and non-consolidated securitizations and also believe we will be able to customize securitized tranches to meet investment preferences of different investors

The decision on how we finance specific assets or groups of assets is largely driven by capital allocations and portfolio management considerations, as well as the overall interest rate environment, prevailing credit spreads and the terms of available financing and market conditions. Over time, as market conditions change, we may use other forms of leverage in addition to these financings arrangements.

We may raise funds through capital market transactions by issuing capital stock. In April 2013, we completed our IPO, raising net proceeds of approximately \$160 million. We have raised approximately \$210 million in three follow on public offerings, including \$81 million in a follow on public offering completed in May 2015. See Note 11 to our financial statements in Item 1 of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for a summary of our public offerings of common stock since the completion our IPO.

In August 2014, we filed a registration statement with the SEC registering the possible offering and sale of up to \$500 million of any combination of our common stock, preferred stock, depositary shares and warrants and rights (collectively referred to as the "securities.") We may offer the securities directly, through agents, or to or through underwriters. Sales of the securities may be made by means of ordinary brokers' transactions on the NYSE or otherwise at market prices prevailing at the time of sale or at negotiated prices. The specific terms of the securities offering and the names of any underwriters involved in the sale of the securities will be set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement.

Although we are not restricted by any regulatory requirements to maintain our leverage ratio at or below any particular level, the amount of leverage we may deploy for particular assets will depend upon the availability of particular types of financing and our assessment of the credit, liquidity, price volatility and other risks of those assets, the interest rate environment and the credit quality of our financing counterparties. Prior to our IPO, we primarily financed our transactions with U.S. federal government obligors with more than 95% fixed rate debt. Since the IPO, we had a leverage target of less than two to one across our overall portfolio. Our debt to equity ratio was approximately 2.0 to 1 as of March 31, 2015. We also have increased the percentage of fixed rate debt from zero at the IPO to approximately 39% as of March 31, 2015. In March 2015, we increased our leverage target to 2.5 to 1. We calculate both of these ratios exclusive of securitizations that are not consolidated on our balance sheet (where the collateral is typically borrowings with U.S. government obligors) and our on balance sheet match funded nonrecourse debt.

We intend to use leverage for the primary purpose of financing our portfolio and business activities and not for the purpose of speculating on changes in interest rates. While we may temporarily exceed the leverage target, if our board of directors approves a material change to our leverage target, we anticipate advising our stockholders of this change through disclosure in our periodic reports and other filings under the Exchange Act.

While we generally intend to hold our target assets that we do not securitize upon acquisition aslong-term investments, certain of our investments may be sold in order to manage our interest rate risk and liquidity needs, to meet other operating objectives and to adapt to market conditions. The timing and impact of future sales of financings, if any, cannot be predicted with any certainty. Since we expect that our assets will generally be financed, we expect that a significant portion of the proceeds from sales of our assets (if any), prepayments and scheduled amortization will be used to repay balances under our financing sources.

We believe these identified sources of liquidity will be adequate for purposes of meeting ourshort-term and long-term liquidity needs, which include funding future sustainable infrastructure projects, operating costs and distributions to our stockholders. To qualify as a REIT, we must distribute annually at least 90% of our REIT's taxable income without regard to the deduction for dividends paid and excluding net capital gains. These dividend requirements limit our ability to retain earnings and thereby replenish or increase capital for growth and our operations.

Sources and Uses of Cash

We had approximately \$65 million and \$58 million of unrestricted cash and cash equivalents as of March 31, 2015 and December 31, 2014, respectively.

Cash Generated from Operating Activities

Net cash provided by operating activities was \$15.0 million for the three months ended March 31, 2015, driven primarily by the sale of financing receivables held-for-sale of \$14.9 million and net income of \$2.1 million, partially offset by cash used to pay accounts payable and accrued expenses and other of \$1.8 million. Depreciation and equity based compensation were offset by other adjustments.

Net cash provided by operating activities was \$22.5 million for the three months ended March 31, 2014, driven primarily by the sale of financing receivables and investments held-for-sale of \$16.8 million, net income of \$2.8 million, and non-cash charges of \$1.5 million, which includes depreciation, amortization and equity-based compensation. In addition, there were cash flows provided by changes in accounts payable and other of \$1.0 million, primarily resulting from timing of payments of accounts payable and accrued expenses.

Cash Flows Relating to Investing Activities

Net cash provided by investing activities was \$24.3 million for the three months ended March 31, 2015. We collected cash from principal payments on and sales of our financing receivables and investments of \$46.8 million. In addition, we received cash distributions from our investment in our wind projects of \$6.3 million and \$15.1 million from the sale of financing receivable and investments. These cash inflows were partially offset by investments added to our Portfolio of \$41.1 million, which includes purchases of financing receivables and investments of approximately \$25 million and real estate assets of approximately \$16 million. In addition, there was a \$2.8 million change in restricted cash.

Net cash used in investing activities was \$31.5 million for the three months ended March 31, 2014. Cash of \$48.7 million was used to purchase financing receivables. Our purchases of financing receivables during the three months ended March 31, 2014, were partially offset by the collection of principal payments from our on-balance sheet portfolio of financing receivables and investments and the release of restricted cash.

Cash Flows Relating to Financing Activities

Net cash used in financing activities was \$32.0 million for the three months ended March 31, 2015. This includes payments to reduce our nonrecourse debt, credit facility and deferred funding obligations totaling \$71.2 million and the payment of dividends and distributions to our stockholders and OP unit holders of \$7.2 million. These cash outflows were partially offset by nonrecourse debt and credit facility borrowings of \$46.4 million to finance investments in our Portfolio.

Net cash provided by financing activities was \$16.7 million for the three months ended March 31, 2014. This includes cash of \$40.0 million provided from borrowings under our credit facility to fund our investments in financing receivables. These cash receipts were partially offset by our payments on our nonrecourse debt of \$10.5 million, deferred funding obligations of \$7.5 million, and dividend and distributions of \$3.7 million during the three months ended March 31, 2014. In addition, we redeemed 112,577 OP units held by our non-controlling interest holders for \$1.5 million in cash during the three months ended March 31, 2014.

General and Administrative Expenses

Our general and administrative expenses include salaries, rent, professional fees and other corporate level expenses, as well as the costs associated with operating as a public company. As of March 31, 2015, we employed 29 people. We intend to hire additional business professionals as needed to assist in the execution of our business. We also expect to incur additional professional fees to meet the reporting requirements of the Exchange Act and comply with the Sarbanes-Oxley Act. The timing and level of these costs and our ability to pay these costs with cash flow from our operations depends on our execution of our business plan, the number of financings we originate or acquire and our ability to attract qualified individuals to fill these new positions.

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

We have relationships with non-consolidated entities or financial partnerships, such as entities often referred to as structured investment vehicles, or special purpose or variable interest entities, established to facilitate the sale of securitized assets. Other than our securitization assets of approximately \$9 million as of March 31, 2015, that may be at risk in the event of defaults in our securitization trusts, we have not guaranteed any obligations of nonconsolidated entities or entered into any commitment or intent to provide additional funding to any such entities. A more detailed description of our relations with non-consolidated entities can be found in Note 2 included in the notes to the condensed consolidated financial statements included in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q and as described under "MD&A—Critical Accounting Policies and Use of Estimates," in our 2014 Form 10-K, filed with the SEC.

Dividends

U.S. federal income tax law generally requires that a REIT distribute annually at least 90% of its REIT taxable income, without regard to the deduction for dividends paid and excluding net capital gains, and that it pay tax at regular corporate rates to the extent that it annually distributes less than 100% of its taxable income. Our current policy is to pay quarterly distributions, which on an annual basis will equal or exceed substantially all of our REIT taxable income. Any distributions we make will be at the discretion of our board of directors and will depend upon, among other things, our actual results of operations. These results and our ability to pay distributions will be affected by various factors, including the net interest and other income from our portfolio, our operating expenses and any other expenditures. In the event that our board of directors are determines to make distributions in excess of the income or cash flow generated from our assets, we may make such distributions from the proceeds of future offerings of equity or debt securities or other forms of debt financing or the sale of assets. To the extent that in respect of any calendar year, cash available for distribution is less than our taxable income, we could be required to sell assets or borrow funds to make cash distributions or make a portion of the required distribution in the form of a taxable stock distribution or distribution of debt securities. We will generally not be required to make distributions with respect to activities conducted through our domestic TRS.

We anticipate that our distributions generally will be taxable as ordinary income to our stockholders, although a portion of the distributions may be designated by us as qualified dividend income or capital gain or may constitute a return of capital. In addition, a portion of such distributions may be taxable stock dividends payable in our shares. We will furnish annually to each of our stockholders a statement setting forth distributions paid during the preceding year and their characterization as ordinary income, return of capital, qualified dividend income or capital gain.

The dividends declared in 2014 and 2015 are described under Note 11 to our financial statements in Item 1 of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.

Book Value Considerations

As of March 31, 2015, we carried only our investments available-for-sale and retained assets in securitized receivables at fair value on our balance sheet. As a result, in reviewing our book value, there are a number of important factors and limitations to consider. Other than the approximately \$23 million in investments available-for-sale and the \$8 million in residual assets relating to our retained interests in securitized receivables that are on our balance sheet at fair value as of March 31, 2015, the carrying value of our remaining assets and liabilities are calculated as of a particular point in time, which is largely determined at the time such assets and liabilities were added to our balance sheet using a cost basis in accordance with U.S. GAAP. As such, our remaining assets and liabilities do not incorporate other factors that may have a significant impact on their value, most notably any impact of business activities, changes in estimates or changes in general economic conditions or interest rates since the dates the assets or liabilities were initially recorded. Accordingly, our book value does not necessarily represent an estimate of our net realizable value, liquidation value or our market value as a whole.

Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk

Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk

We anticipate that our primary market risks will be related to the credit quality of our counterparties and project companies, market interest rates, the liquidity of our assets and commodity prices. We will seek to manage these risks while, at the same time, seeking to provide an opportunity to stockholders to realize attractive returns through ownership of our common stock.

Credit Risks

While we do not anticipate facing significant credit risk in our transactions related to U.S. federal government energy efficiency projects, we are subject to varying degrees of credit risk in these projects in relation to guarantees provided by ESCOs where payments under energy savings performance contracts are contingent upon energy savings. We are also exposed to credit risk in other projects including those projects we have under long-term lease arrangements that do not depend on funding from the U.S. federal government. We expect to increasingly target such projects as part of our strategy. In the case of various other projects, we are exposed to the credit risk of the obligor of the project's power purchase agreement or other long-term contractual revenue commitments as well as to the performance of the project. We may also encounter enhanced credit risk as we execute our strategy to increasingly include mezzanine debt or equity investments. We seek to manage credit risk using thorough due diligence and underwriting processes, strong structural protections in our agreements with customers and continual, active asset management and portfolio monitoring.

Interest Rate and Borrowing Risks

Interest rate risk is highly sensitive to many factors, including governmental monetary and tax policies, domestic and international economic and political considerations and other factors beyond our control.

We are subject to interest rate risk in connection with new asset originations and our credit facility, and in the future, will be subject to interest rate risk for any new floating or inverse floating rate assets and credit facilities. Because short-term borrowings are generally short-term commitments of capital, lenders may respond to market conditions, making it more difficult for us to secure continued financing. If we are not able to renew our then existing facilities or arrange for new financing on terms acceptable to us, or if we default on our covenants or are otherwise unable to access funds under any of these facilities, we may have to curtail entering into new transactions and/or dispose of assets. We face particular risk in this regard given that we expect many of our borrowings will have a shorter duration than the assets they finance. Increasing interest rates may reduce the demand for our investments while declining interest rates may increase the demand. Both our current and future credit facilities may be of limited duration and are periodically refinanced at then current market rates. We expect to attempt to reduce interest rate risks and to minimize exposure to interest rate fluctuations through the use of match funded or fixed rate financing structures, when appropriate, whereby we may seek (1) to match the maturities of our debt obligations with the maturities of our assets, (2) to borrow at fixed rates for a period of time, like in our asset backed securitizations, or (3) to match the interest rates on our assets with like-kind debt (i.e., we may finance floating rate assets with floating rate debt and fixed-rate assets with fixed-rate debt), directly or through the use of interest rate

swap agreements, interest rate cap agreements or other financial instruments, or through a combination of these strategies. We expect these instruments will allow us to minimize, but not eliminate, the risk that we have to refinance our liabilities before the maturities of our assets and to reduce the impact of changing interest rates on our earnings. In addition to the use of traditional derivative instruments, we also seek to mitigate interest rate risk by using securitizations, syndications and other techniques to construct a portfolio with a staggered maturity profile. We monitor the impact of interest rate changes on the market for new originations and often have the flexibility to increase the term of the project to offset interest rate increases.

All of our nonrecourse debt is at fixed rates and changes in market rates on our fixed debt impact the fair value of the debt but have no impact on our consolidated financial statements. If interest rates rise, and our fixed debt balance remains constant, we expect the fair value of our debt to decrease. As of March 31, 2015 and December 31, 2014, the estimated fair value of our fixed rate nonrecourse debt was approximately \$336 million and \$335 million, respectively, which is based on having the same debt service requirements that could have been borrowed at the date presented, at prevailing current market interest rates.

Our credit facility is a variable rate loan with \$321 million outstanding as of March 31, 2015. Significant increases in interest rates would result in higher interest expense while decreases in interest rates would result in lower interest expense. As described above, we may use various financing techniques including interest rate swap agreements, interest rate cap agreements or other financial instruments, or a combination of these strategies to mitigate the variable interest nature of this facility. A 50 basis point increase in LIBOR would increase the quarterly interest expense related to the \$321 million in variable rate debt by \$0.4 million. Such hypothetical impact of interest rates on our credit facility does not consider the effect of any change in overall economic activity that could occur in a rising interest rate environment. Further, in the event of such a change in interest rates, we may take actions to further mitigate our exposure to such a change. However, due to the uncertainty of the specific actions that would be taken and their possible effects, the analysis assumes no changes in our financial structure.

We record our investments available-for-sale and retained assets at fair value in our financial statements and any changes in the discount rate would impact the value of these assets. See Note 3 to our financial statements in Item 1 of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.

Liquidity and Concentration Risk

The assets that comprise our asset portfolio are not and will not be publicly traded. A portion of these assets may be subject to legal and other restrictions on resale or will otherwise be less liquid than publicly-traded securities. The illiquidity of our assets may make it difficult for us to sell such assets if the need or desire arises, including in response to changes in economic and other conditions. As of March 31, 2015, a significant portion of our assets financings were held in securitization trusts where we retained only residual economic stakes or were held on our balance sheet and secured by nonrecourse debt. Part of our strategy in undertaking our IPO was to selectively retain a larger portion of the economics in the financings we originate. As a consequence, we are subject to concentration risk and could incur significant losses if any of these projects perform poorly or if we are required to write down the value of any these projects. See also "—Credit Risks" above.

Commodity Price Risk

Investments in projects that act as a substitute for an underlying commodity will expose us to volatility in prices of that commodity. As we typically target projects with long-term contracted revenues, often with price escalators based on inflation or other factors, commodity price risk has potentially more of an impact on new originations than on existing projects. However, we may also encounter commodity price risk for any portion of our existing projects that do not have long-term contracted revenues or sell on a spot-market basis. We monitor the market demand for various types of projects based upon a variety of factors including the outlook for the price of the underlying commodity. We also focus on a blend of technologies and projects to limit our exposure to price adjustments of any one commodity. For example, we believe the current low prices in natural gas will increase demand for some types of our projects, such as combined heat and power, but may reduce the demand for other projects like renewable energy that may be a substitute for natural gas. In addition, certain of our projects reduce the use of the commodity so the impact of a reduction in cost of the underlying commodity can often be offset by increasing the term of the financing. Volatility in energy prices may cause building owners and other parties to be reluctant to commit to projects for which repayment is based upon a fixed monetary value for energy savings that would not decline if the price of energy declines so we often blend technologies together that may result in savings of several different commodities.

Risk Management

Our ongoing active asset management and portfolio monitoring processes provide investment oversight and valuable insight into our origination, underwriting and structuring processes. These processes create value through active monitoring of the state of our markets, enforcement of existing contracts and real-time receivables management. Subject to maintaining our qualification as a REIT, and as described above, we engage in a variety of interest rate management techniques that seek to mitigate the economic effect of interest rate changes on the values of, and returns on, some of our assets. While there have been only two incidents of credit loss, amounting to approximately \$18 million (net of recoveries) on the more than \$5 billion of transactions we originated since 2000, which represents an aggregate loss of approximately 0.4% on cumulative transactions originated over this time period, there can be no assurance that we will continue to be as successful, particularly as we invest in more credit sensitive assets or more equity positions and engage in increasing numbers of transactions with obligors other than U.S. federal government agencies.

We seek to manage credit risk using thorough due diligence and underwriting processes, strong structural protections in our loan agreements with customers and continual, active asset management and portfolio monitoring.

Item 4. Controls and Procedures

The Company's Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, based on their evaluation of the Company's disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Exchange Act) required by paragraph (b) of Rule 13a-15 or Rule 15d-15, have concluded that as of March 31, 2015, the Company's disclosure controls and procedures were effective to give reasonable assurances to the timely collection, evaluation and disclosure of information relating to the Company that would potentially be subject to disclosure under the Exchange Act and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, a control system, no matter how well designed and operated, can provide only reasonable, not absolute assurance that it will detect or uncover failures within the Company to disclose material information otherwise required to be set forth in our periodic reports.

Changes in Internal Controls over Financial Reporting

There have been no changes in the Company's "internal control over financial reporting" (as defined in Rule 13a-15(f) of the Exchange Act) that occurred during the three month period ended March 31, 2015, that have materially affected, or was reasonably likely to materially affect, the Company's internal control over financial reporting.

PART II. OTHER INFORMATION

Item 1. Legal Proceedings

The nature of our operations exposes us to the risk of claims and litigation in the normal course of our business. Other than non-material litigation arising out of the ordinary course of business, we are not presently subject to any litigation nor, to our knowledge, is any litigation threatened against us.

Item 1A. Risk Factors

For a discussion of our potential risks and uncertainties, see the information in Item 1A. "Risk Factors" of our 2014 Form 10-K, filed with the SEC, which is accessible on the SEC's website at www.sec.gov.

Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds

Purchases of Equity Securities

During the three months ended March 31, 2015, we issued 46,290 shares of our common stock upon redemption of an equal number of OP units. Because these shares of common stock were issued to accredited investors in transactions not involving a public offering, the transactions were exempt from registration under the Securities Act in accordance with Section 4(a)(2).

During the three months ended March 31, 2015, certain of our employees surrendered common stock owned by them to satisfy their statutory minimum federal and state tax obligations associated with the vesting of their restricted stock awards.

The table below summarizes all of our repurchases of common stock during 2015:

				Total number of	Maximum number
				shares purchased	of shares that may
				as part of publicly	yet be purchased
		Total number of	Average price	announced plans or	under the plans or
Period		shares purchased	per share	programs	programs
February 2015	Common stock repurchase	2,769	\$15.88	N/A	N/A

Item 3. Defaults Upon Senior Securities

None

Item 4. Mine Safety Disclosures

Not applicable.

Item 5. Other Information

None.

Item 6. Exhibits

Exhibit number Exhibit description

3.1 Articles of Amendment and Restatement of Hannon Armstrong Sustainable Infrastructure Capital, Inc. (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to the Registrant's Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2013 (No. 001-35877), filed on August 9, 2013)

3.2	Bylaws of Hannon Armstrong Sustainable Infrastructure Capital, Inc. (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.2 to the Registrant's Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2013 (No. 001-35877), filed on August 9, 2013)
3.3	Amended and Restated Agreement of Limited Partnership of Hannon Armstrong Sustainable Infrastructure, L.P. (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.3 to the Registrant's Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2013 (No. 001-35877), filed on August 9, 2013)
4.1	Specimen Common Stock Certificate of Hannon Armstrong Sustainable Infrastructure Capital, Inc. (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to the Registrant's Form S-11 (No. 333-186711), filed on April 12, 2013)
31.1*	Certification of Chief Executive Officer pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
31.2*	Certification of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
32.1*	Certification of Chief Executive Officer pursuant to section 18 U.S.C. Section 1350 as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes—Oxley Act of 2002
32.2*	Certification of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to section 18 U.S.C. Section 1350 as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes—Oxley Act of 2002
101.INS**	XBRL Instance Document
101.SCH**	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema
101.CAL**	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase
101.DEF**	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase
101.LAB**	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase
101 PRE**	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase

Filed herewith.

Furnished with this report. In accordance with Rule 406T of Regulation S-T, the information in these exhibits is furnished and deemed not filed for purposes of Section 18 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and otherwise is not subject to liability under such section.

Date: May 8, 2015

Date: May 8, 2015

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, the Registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

> HANNON ARMSTRONG SUSTAINABLE INFRASTRUCTURE CAPITAL, INC.

(Registrant)

/s/ Jeffrey W. Eckel

Jeffrey W. Eckel Chairman, Chief Executive Officer and President

/s/ J. Brendan Herron J. Brendan Herron

Chief Financial Officer and Executive Vice President (Duly Authorized Officer and Chief Accounting Officer)

EXHIBIT 31.1 CERTIFICATIONS

I, Jeffrey W. Eckel, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q of Hannon Armstrong Sustainable Infrastructure Capital, Inc. (the "registrant");
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a–15(e) and 15d–15(e)) and internal controls over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a–15(f) and 15d–15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - (a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - (b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - (c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the Registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - (d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an Annual Report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the Audit Committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - (a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - (b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: May 8, 2015 By: /s/ Jeffrey W. Eckel

Name: Jeffrey W. Eckel

Title: Chairman, Chief Executive Officer and President

EXHIBIT 31.2 CERTIFICATIONS

I, J. Brendan Herron, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q of Hannon Armstrong Sustainable Infrastructure Capital, Inc. (the "registrant");
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a–15(e) and 15d–15(e)) and internal controls over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a–15(f) and 15d–15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - (a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - (b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - (c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the Registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - (d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an Annual Report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the Audit Committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - (a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - (b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: May 8, 2015 By: /s/ J. Brendan Herron

Name: J. Brendan Herron

Title: Chief Financial Officer and Executive Vice President

EXHIBIT 32.1 CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002, 10 U.S.C. SECTION 1350

In connection with the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q of Hannon Armstrong Sustainable Infrastructure Capital, Inc. (the "Company") for the period ended March 31, 2015 to be filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on about the date hereof (the "report"), I, Jeffrey W. Eckel, Chief Executive Officer and President of the Company, certify, pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, that:

1. The report fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934; and

2. The information contained in the report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

It is not intended that this statement be deemed to be filed for purposes of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934.

Date: May 8, 2015 By: /s/ Jeffrey W. Eckel

Name: Jeffrey W. Eckel

Title: Chairman, Chief Executive Officer and President

EXHIBIT 32.2 CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002, 10 U.S.C. SECTION 1350

In connection with the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q of Hannon Armstrong Sustainable Infrastructure Capital, Inc. (the "Company") for the period ended March 31, 2015 to be filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on or about the date hereof (the "report"), I, J. Brendan Herron, Chief Financial Officer of the Company, certify, pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, that:

1. The report fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934; and

2. The information contained in the report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

It is not intended that this statement be deemed to be filed for purposes of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934.

Date: May 8, 2015 By: /s/ J. Brendan Herron

Name: J. Brendan Herron

Title: Chief Financial Officer and Executive Vice President